

College of Psychology NOVA SOUTHEASTERN UNIVERSITY

Specialist Program in School Psychology

Policies and Procedures Handbook 2020-2021

*Supplemental to Nova Southeastern University Policy and Procedure Handbook https://www.nova.edu/studentaffairs/forms/studenthbk_2020-2021.pdf

> College of Psychology (800) 541-6682, ext. 25826 (954) 262-5826 http://psychology.nova.edu

> > Rev. August 2020

Nova Southeastern University New Policy Statements

I. Force Majeure

NSU's duties and obligations to the student shall be suspended immediately, without notice, during all periods that the university is closed or ceases or curtails operations because of force majeure events including, but not limited to, any fire or any casualty, flood, earthquake, lightning, explosion, strikes, lockouts, prolonged shortage of energy supplies, riots or civil commotion, act(s) of God, hurricane, war, governmental action, act(s) of terrorism, epidemic, pandemic, or any other event beyond the university's control. If such an event occurs, NSU's duties and obligations to the student will be postponed until such time as the school, in its sole discretion, may safely reopen or resume operations. Under no circumstances, except as otherwise required by Federal or State statute, will NSU be obligated to refund any portion of tuition, housing, meal plans, fees, or any other cost or charge attributable to any location or service affected by any such force majeure event.

II. Resurgence of COVID-19

NSU is committed to both providing the highest quality education, as well as, keeping safety at the forefront of every decision that the university makes. The 2020–2021 academic year will require a significant amount of flexibility that will enable the university to be prepared for any change in circumstances. In that regard, NSU is planning to use the BlendFlex model for the majority of its course offerings. This model simultaneously offers face-to-face and online delivery of instruction. NSU BlendFlex courses include a portion of the students attending in a traditional classroom setting, while the remaining students attend from a remote location using videoconferencing type technologies, including Zoom and Canvas. There may be certain programs that do not lend themselves to the BlendFlex model, including courses requiring experiential learning, such as those containing laboratory and clinical components. Students should consult directly with their programs for further information regarding their course delivery model.

In the event of a resurgence of COVID-19, NSU may take certain steps to protect the health and safety of the university community. These may include transitioning back to a fully online platform. In making this transition, NSU will continue to provide the same highquality education that students receive face-to face, while striving to limit disruption to student learning during this transition.

III. NSU COVID-19 Return of the Sharks Protocol

Nova Southeastern University (NSU) considers the health, safety, and well-being of its students and community to be one of its top priorities. In the midst of these unprecedented pandemic conditions, NSU continues to follow federal, state, and local guidelines to put in place extensive provisions and protocols to mitigate the spread of COVID-19 in NSU facilities and locations. NSU takes its responsibilities seriously, and the university counts on its students to take their responsibility to comply with safety practices and protocols seriously as well, understanding that some risks lie outside of anyone's control. NSU cannot guarantee a completely COVID-19-free environment. However, to address the

health and safety of the NSU community and reduce the risk of transmission of the COVID-19 virus, NSU has created policies and protocols for mitigating the spread of COVID-19. Taking steps to mitigate the risk of COVID-19 infections at NSU is a shared responsibility. It is critical that all students adhere to these policies and protocols, as well as national, state, and local guidelines, for their own well-being and the well-being of those around them. Students are expected to comply with the NSU safety policies and protocols related to COVID-19, including the protocols set forth in the Return of the Sharks Student Guide. Residential life students are also required to comply with the Addendum to the 2020–2021 Residential Life and Housing Contract and the Residential Life COVID-19 Preparedness Guide, which include additional health and safety protocols and policies specific to residential life. The NSU policies and protocols for responding to COVID-19 may be updated at any time, as additional information about COVID-19 is obtained, and/or as additional guidance is issued from federal, state, and local governmental bodies and agencies. As such, students are responsible for continuing to monitor their NSU email for any updates to this handbook, as well as nova.edu/ehs/cv19-resources/index.html for additional updates. Failure to comply with the NSU safety policies and protocols related to COVID-19 may result in immediate removal from campus and a referral to the Office of the Vice President of Student Affairs, or the applicable college/academic program, for disciplinary action in accordance with the university's Code of Student Conduct and Academic Responsibility. By returning to any NSU campus, as well as living in NSU housing or sponsored housing, students assume the risk of exposure to certain dangers, including, but not limited to, possible exposure to communicable diseases such as the COVID-19 virus. COVID-19 is a highly infectious, potentially life-threatening disease declared by the World Health Organization to be a global pandemic. There is no current vaccine available to the public for COVID-19. The disease's highly contagious nature means that contact with others, or contact with surfaces that have been exposed to the virus, can lead to infection. Additionally, individuals who may have been infected with the COVID-19 virus may be asymptomatic for a period of time, or may never become symptomatic at all. Because of its highly contagious and sometimes "hidden" nature, it is currently very difficult to control the spread of COVID-19 or to determine whether, where, or how a specific individual may have been exposed to the disease. Again, you have NSU's commitment to continually enhance its efforts to maintain a safer environment. However, by making the decision to return to any NSU campus or reside in NSU housing or sponsored housing, each student is acknowledging that he or she fully understands the risks associated with COVID-19 and is doing so freely and voluntarily. We are all in this together as we all commit to follow proper, known protocols to better contain COVID-19 here in our shared community.

IV. NSU Student Service Fee

NSU offers to all students—on campus, online, clinical or hybrid—the same quality education and many opportunities for student benefits depending on the student's choice of educational modality. Therefore, the University sets the overall student fees on an aggregate, student-centric basis for the entire student body. The overall costs exceed the amount collected from student fees charged to all students. These student fees are blended together to create 1NSU with high-tech systems, student activities, and many other essential student services that make a complete, integrated university. This mission

transcends the development and ultimate determination of the amount of student fees for all students, irrespective of their choice of learning modality.

V. Image Use Statement

As part of the Student Enrollment Agreement (SEA), which students must complete with their first registration each academic year, students are required to agree with the following Image Use Statement:

I permit and authorize Nova Southeastern University (NSU) and its employees, agents, representatives, contractors, and personnel, who are acting on behalf of NSU at any NSUrelated event(s) or at any public area(s) on NSU's property, to take and/or obtain and use my photograph, name, alias, a video and/or audio recording, or other likeness of myself (hereinafter collectively referred to as "my likeness"). I grant NSU permission to take and use my likeness for purposes related to the educational mission of NSU- including instructional and/or educational purposes, as well as publicity, marketing, promotion, or other commercial ventures for NSU and its various programs-without compensation to me. I understand my likeness may be copied/reproduced and distributed in any media format. I further understand that my likeness may be subject to reasonable modification and/or editing. I acknowledge that NSU has the right to make one or more reproductions of my likeness in any media. I waive any right to inspect or approve the finished product or material in which NSU may eventually use my likeness. I acknowledge that NSU owns all rights to my likeness. I understand that, although NSU will endeavor to use my likeness in accordance with standards of good judgment, NSU cannot warrant or guarantee that any further dissemination of my likeness will be subject to NSU's supervision or control. Accordingly, I release NSU from any and all liability related to the dissemination, reproduction, distribution, and/or display of my likeness in any media format, and any alteration, distortion, or illusionary effect of my likeness, whether intentional or otherwise, in connection with said use. I also understand that I may not withdraw my permission for use of my likeness, which was granted.

VI. Religious Holiday Policy

See the *NSU Student Handbook*, Religious Holidays Policy section. Visit <u>nova.edu/studentconduct/ religious-holiday-policy.html</u> for more information. A student with a personal religious belief, requesting to be excused from class or an educational activity for a work-restricted religious holiday, shall notify the NSU Assistant Dean for Student Development at <u>mmichell@nova.edu</u> or (954) 262-7281 within three (3) calendar days after the start of the semester."

VII. Class Recording Policy

NSU recognizes that recordings of live class content can be a valuable tool in enhancing the academic experience for students and in supporting the University's goals in improving the delivery of education. As such, course instructors are permitted to record their live class content (e.g. lectures, presentations, student participation, etc.) and make it available for review utilizing the tools provided by NSU and subject to the requirements of this policy. Students, faculty, staff, and visitors should not have an expectations of privacy while they are in recordable spaces at NSU, such as classroom/lecture halls (including

online participants), common areas, or other spaces that are generally open to members of the NSU community. Any course where class content may be recorded should include a syllabus statement detailing the terms and conditions associated with such recordings, such as statement included in this policy detailed below.

Recordings depicting personally identifiable information of students (such as images, audio recordings, or documents) are considered education records subject to the Family Educational Records Privacy Act ("FERPA"). As such, student access to recorded class content will be limited to those students registered to participate in the live offering of the class, regardless of a student's section, discipline, or if they are participating online. (*Some class lectures/content may be delivered to students form separate courses, colleges, or disciplines, in a single classroom setting. For purposes of this policy, all students registered to participate in the class, including those participating online, will be permitted to access and review the recorded course content.*) Faculty members seeking to grant access to or share recordings of class content with students or third parties who were not registered to participate in the live offering of the class must obtain written approval from their college's Dean or designee before doing so. If approved, the faculty member must make the following steps before making the recording available to students or third parties who were not registered to participate in the live offering of the class:

- 1. Review the lecture recording for any personally identifiable student information and remove or redact any such information from the recording (e.g. blurring the student's image, altering the student's voice, removing sections of the recording featuring student information, etc.); or
- 2. Obtain written consent from any student whose personally identifiable information appears in the recording (including video, audio, or student documentation) using the Distribution Student Recording Classroom Consent Form. The college must provide a copy of the signed form to the NSU Registrar's Office to be maintained in accordance with the student's educational records. Faculty members cannot compel or require students to give consent to the release of their information.
- 3. Nothing in this policy restricts access to or disclosure of classroom recordings where in such access or disclosure is otherwise permissible in accordance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA").

Students are prohibited from recording audio or video or taking photographs in classrooms in all modalities (including online classes) without prior written permission from the instructor or pursuant to an approved disability accommodation. Students are further prohibited from reproducing, sharing, or disseminating class content recordings, or any portion thereof with individuals who are not registered for the class. Engaging in such activities will be considered a breach of the Student Code of Conduct and subject to disciplinary action. Individuals seeking guidance on issues related to student consent and FERPA should contact Nova Southeastern University's Office of the University Registrar at (954) 262-7263 or <u>nsuregistrar@nova.edu</u>.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Department Chair's Message	
Academic Calendar	
Specialist Program in School Psychology	
Program Philosophy	
Program Goals and Objectives	10
Florida Educator Accomplished Practices	20
ESOL Requirement	20
Admission Requirements	22
Minimum Requirements for Admission	22
Specialist Program (Psy.S.)	
Alternative Admission Route	
Provisional Admission	
TOEFL Requirement	
Foreign Coursework	
Transfer of Credits	
Degree Candidacy	
Curriculum & Degree Completion Requirements	
Certification/Licensure	
Coursework	
En.Route M.S. in School Psychology	
Comprehensive Examinations	
Program Curriculum	29
Sample 4-Year Course Sequence	
Sample 3-Year Course Sequence	
Course Descriptions	
Applied Training	
School Psychology Practica	
School Psychology Internship	
Academic Regulations & Information	
Calendar and Classes	
Academic Year	
Attendance	
Candidate Enrollment	
Residency and Full-Time Status	
Leave of Absence	
Time Limits	
Failure to Register Matriculation Requirements (Degree Candidacy)	
Advisement	
Orientation	
Academic Advisement	
Peer Mentoring	43
Candidate Retention and Progression	
Academic Standing	
Probation	
Dismissal	
Readmission	
Remediation Policy	46
Remediation Guidelines	47

Annual Review	.48
Grading Policy	.49
Policy for Grading Disputes	.50
Registration	.50
Registration Policies and Procedures	.51
Payment of Tuition and Fees	.51
Tuition and Fees for the Academic Year	.51
Professional Liability Insurance	.52
Refund Policy	.52
Class Cancellation Policy	.53
Drop/Add & Refund Schedule	.53
Withdrawal from a Course	.53
Auditing a Course	
Transfer of Credit	.53
Provisional Admissions	
Degree Conferral	
Graduation	
Core Performance Standards for Progress	
Candidate Conduct	
Professional Standing Committee	
Candidate Rights and Responsibilities	
Ethical Issues in the School Psychology Programs	
Dual Relationships Between Faculty & Candidates	
No Direct Payment to Faculty	
Candidate Grievances and Appeals	
Informal Procedure	
Formal Procedure	
Other Policies and Information	
College of Psychology Student Aid Programs	
Scholarships	
Assistantships	
Student Employment	
Student Facilities	
College of Psychology Testing Library	
Main Campus Mailboxes	
Notice (Bulletin) Boards	
College of Psychology Organization Department Administration	
School Psychology Administration	
Full-Time Faculty & Professional Interests	
Professors Emeriti	
Contributing Faculty from Other Colleges	
Part-Time Core Faculty	
Clinical Faculty	
School Psychology Adjunct Faculty	
Important Telephone Numbers	
College of Psychology Phone/Email List	77
conege of i sychology i none Linan List	• • •

Department Chair's Message

As Chair of the Department of Clinical and School Psychology, it is my pleasure to welcome you to our programs for the 2020-2021 academic year. We are part of the College of Psychology that offers bachelor's degrees in psychology and behavioral neuroscience and graduate programs in clinical psychology, school psychology, counseling, experimental psychology, forensic psychology and general psychology.

I take pride in working in an environment that is inclusive. Our commitment to diversity is an essential core value throughout the various programs in the department. To that end, we endeavor to provide an atmosphere and curriculum appropriate to the mandates of a culturally diverse society. With an eclectic mix of students, and faculty, and a wide range of curriculum and practicum experiences we enrich the understanding of educational and psychological principles and their applications. I am especially proud of our first-rate faculty, many of whom are nationally and internationally known. Interacting with your professors who have developed their professional identity and continue to expand their expertise in assessment, diagnosis, intervention, and research will provide the milieu for you to be mentored into the professional world.

We provide a wide range of training, throughout the programs, in various theoretical perspectives that link directly to the delivery of clinical and school psychology interventions. Our concentrations and tracks provide the prospect to gain specific expertise in a wide range of specialty areas. In addition, there are numerous opportunities available outside of your classroom, through active participation in the many student groups in the department and university, and community-based projects.

I encourage you to explore the wide range of experiences that are available to you while enrolled in your program. Get to know your classmates who will become an integral part of your journey at NSU and in many instances will become part of your professional network after graduation. With all the experiences that will come your way in the next few years, I urge you to discover and develop your passion in pursuing your path to professional competence.

Welcome to the department, and good luck pursuing your goals and dreams.

John Eferios

John E. Lewis, Ph.D. Chair, Dept. of Clinical & School Psychology

SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAMS ACADEMIC CALENDAR 2020-2021

Fall 2020 – Full Semester	
Friday, August 14	Virtual Orientation for new students
Monday, August 17	Fall semester classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date
Sunday, August 23	End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classes
Sunday, August 30	End of 75% refund
Sunday, September 6	End of 50% refund
Monday, September 7	Labor Day – university offices closed
Sunday, September 13	End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund
Sunday, November 15	Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)
Thursday, November 26 Friday, November 27	Thanksgiving – university offices closed
Sunday, December 6	Fall semester classes end
ТВА	Winter Holiday – university offices closed

Monday, August 17 Fall I classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classes Sunday, August 23 End of 100% refund Last day for adding classes Sunday, August 30 End of 75% refund Sunday, September 6 End of 50% refund Monday, September 7 Labor Day – university offices closed September 11, 12, 13 Intensive weekend-format class meeting Sunday, September 13 End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund Sunday, September 13 End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund Sunday, September 10 Last day for dropping classes with refund Sunday, October 9, 10, 11 Intensive weekend-format class meeting Sunday, October 11 Fall I classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date Sunday, October 18 End of 100% refund Sunday, October 25 End of 75% refund Sunday, November 1 End of 50% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classes Sunday, October 25 End of 75% refund Sunday, November 1 End of 50% refund Sunday, November 1 End of 50% refund<	Fall I 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)		
Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date Sunday, August 23 End of 100% refund Last day for adding classes Sunday, August 30 End of 75% refund Sunday, September 6 End of 50% refund Monday, September 7 Labor Day – university offices closed September 11, 12, 13 Intensive weekend-format class meeting Sunday, September 13 End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund Sunday, September 20 Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund) October 9, 10, 11 Intensive weekend-format class meeting Sunday, October 11 Fall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format) Monday, October 11 Monday, October 12 Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Last day for completing regular registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for refund Last day for refund Sunday, October 18 End of 100% refund Sunday, November 1 End of 50% refund <td>Monday, August 17</td> <td>Fall I classes begin</td>	Monday, August 17	Fall I classes begin	
Sunday, August 23End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, August 30End of 75% refundSunday, September 6End of 50% refundMonday, September 7Labor Day – university offices closedSeptember 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall fil classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for something classesSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Last day for completing regular registration	
Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, August 30End of 75% refundSunday, September 6End of 50% refundMonday, September 7Labor Day – university offices closedSeptember 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day for dropping classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund November 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Sunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date	
Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, August 30End of 75% refundSunday, September 6End of 50% refundMonday, September 7Labor Day – university offices closedSeptember 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Last day for completing regular registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund November 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Sunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Sunday, August 23	End of 100% refund	
Last day for adding classesSunday, August 30End of 75% refundSunday, September 6End of 50% refundMonday, September 7Labor Day – university offices closedSeptember 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day for dropping classes with refundOctober 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 18End of 50% refundSunday, November 25End of 50% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 15Last day for completing classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Last day for completing late registration	
Sunday, August 30End of 75% refundSunday, September 6End of 50% refundMonday, September 7Labor Day – university offices closedSeptember 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Later registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 75% refundSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 1End of stow refund Last day for completing classes with refundSunday, November 1End of stow refundSunday, November 15Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting			
Monday, September 7Labor Day – university offices closedSeptember 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refundSunday, November 1Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6	Sunday, August 30	End of 75% refund	
September 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 50% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund November 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26 Friday, November 27Thanksgiving – university offices closed Friday, November 27	Sunday, September 6	End of 50% refund	
September 11, 12, 13Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 50% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund November 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26 Friday, November 27Thanksgiving – university offices closed Friday, November 27	Monday, September 7	Labor Day – university offices closed	
Sunday, September 13End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)November 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6			
Last day for dropping classes with refundSunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 11Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 50% refund Last day for adding classesSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6	September 11, 12, 13	Intensive weekend-format class meeting	
Sunday, September 20Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refundSunday, November 1Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day tor dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6	Sunday, September 13	End of 25% refund	
October 9, 10, 11Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, October 11Fall I classes end Fall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format) Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund November 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closed Friday, November 27December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Last day for dropping classes with refund	
Sunday, October 11Fall I classes endFall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6	Sunday, September 20	Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)	
Fall II 2020 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6	October 9, 10, 11	Intensive weekend-format class meeting	
Monday, October 12Fall II classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Sunday, October 11	Fall I classes end	
Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6	Fall II 2020) (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)	
Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this dateSunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27December 4, 5, 6	Monday, October 12	Fall II classes begin	
Sunday, October 18End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Last day for completing regular registration	
Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date	
Last day for adding classesSunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refundLast day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Sunday, October 18	End of 100% refund	
Sunday, October 25End of 75% refundSunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refundLast day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Last day for completing late registration	
Sunday, November 1End of 50% refundSunday, November 8End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26 Friday, November 27Thanksgiving – university offices closedDecember 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Last day for adding classes	
Sunday, November 8End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meetingDecember 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Sunday, October 25	End of 75% refund	
Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meetingDecember 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Sunday, November 1	End of 50% refund	
Last day for dropping classes with refundNovember 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meetingDecember 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Sunday, November 8	End of 25% refund	
November 13, 14, 15Intensive weekend-format class meetingSunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meetingDecember 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting		Last day for dropping classes with refund	
Sunday, November 15Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)Thursday, November 26Thanksgiving – university offices closedFriday, November 27Intensive weekend-format class meeting	November 13, 14, 15		
Friday, November 27December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Sunday, November 15		
Friday, November 27December 4, 5, 6Intensive weekend-format class meeting	Thursday, November 26	Thanksgiving – university offices closed	
December 4, 5, 6 Intensive weekend-format class meeting	•		
	•	Intensive weekend-format class meeting	
	Sunday, December 6	Fall II semester classes end	

Winter 2021 – Full Semester	
ТВА	Winter Holiday – university offices closed
Monday, January 4	University offices reopen
Monday, January 4	Winter semester classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date
Sunday, January 10	End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classes
Sunday, January 17	End of 75% refund
Monday, January 18	Martin L. King, Jr. Day – university offices closed
Sunday, January 24	End of 50% refund
Sunday, January 31	End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund
March 1 – March 7	Spring Break
Sunday, April 11	Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)
Sunday, May 2	Winter semester classes end

Winter I 2021 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)		
Monday, January 4	Winter I classes begin	
	Last day for completing regular registration	
	Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date	
Sunday, January 10	End of 100% refund	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Last day for completing late registration	
	Last day for adding classes	
Sunday, January 17	End of 75% refund	
Sunday, Sundary 17		
Monday, January 18	Martin L. King, Jr. Day – university offices closed	
Sunday, January 24	End of 50% refund	
January 29, 30, 31	Intensive weekend-format class meeting	
Sunday, January 31	End of 25% refund	
	Last day for dropping classes with refund	
Sunday, February 7	Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)	
February 19, 20, 21	Intensive weekend-format class meeting	
Sunday, February 28	Winter I classes end	
Winter II 20	21 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)	
Monday, March 8	Winter II classes begin	
	Last day for completing regular registration	
	Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date	
Sunday, March 14	End of 100% refund	
57	Last day for completing late registration	
	Last day for adding classes	
Sunday, March 21	End of 75% refund	
Sunday, March 28	End of 50% refund	
Sunday, April 4	End of 25% refund	
	Last day for dropping classes with refund	
April 9, 10, 11	Intensive weekend-format class meeting	
Sunday, April 11	Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)	
April 30, May 1, 2	Intensive weekend-format class meeting	
Sunday, May 2	Winter II semester classes end	

	Summer 2021 – Full Semester	
Monday, May 10	Summer semester classes begin Last day for completing regular registration Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date	
Sunday, May 16	End of 100% refund Last day for completing late registration Last day for adding classes	
Sunday, May 23	End of 75% refund	
Sunday, May 30	End of 50% refund	
Monday, May 31	Memorial Day – university offices closed	
Sunday, June 6	End of 25% refund Last day for dropping classes with refund	
Sunday, July 4	Independence Day – university offices closed	
Monday, July 5	Independence Day (Observed) – university offices closed	
Sunday, July 25	Last day to withdraw from classes (no refund)	
Sunday, August 15	Summer semester classes end	

Summer I 2021 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)	
Monday, May 10	Summer I classes begin
1.10110403, 1.1403 1.0	Last day for completing regular registration
	Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date
Sunday, May 16	End of 100% refund
Sunday, May 10	
	Last day for completing late registration
	Last day for adding classes
Sunday, May 23	End of 75% refund
Sunday, May 30	End of 50% refund
Monday, May 31	Memorial Day – university offices closed
June 4, 5, 6	Intensive weekend-format class meeting
Sunday, June 6	End of 25% refund
	Last day for dropping classes with refund
	Last day to withdraw from classes
June 25, 26, 27	Intensive weekend-format class meeting
Sunday, June 27	Summer I classes end
Summer II	2021 (8-Week / Intensive Weekend Format)
Monday, June 28	Summer II semester classes begin
	Last day for completing regular registration
	Late registration fee of \$50 will be charged after this date
Sunday, July 4	End of 100% refund
	Last day for completing late registration
	Last day for adding classes
Sunday, July 4	Independence Day – university offices closed
Sunday, July 5	Independence Day (Observed) – university offices closed
Sunday, July 11	End of 75% refund
Sunday, July 18	End of 50% refund
July 23, 24, 25	Intensive weekend-format class meeting
Sunday, July 25	End of 25% refund
	Last day for dropping classes with refund
	Last day to withdraw from classes
August 613, 14, 15	Intensive weekend-format class meeting
Sunday, August 15	Summer II semester classes end

Specialist & Doctoral Programs in School Psychology 8-Week / Intensive Weekend Classes Meeting Dates

Fall 2020
Session I: August 17 – October 11 September 11, 12, 13 October 9, 10, 11
Session II: October 12 – December 6 November 13, 14, 15 December 4, 5, 6
Winter 2021
Session I: January 4 – February 28 January 29, 30, 31 February 19, 20, 21 Session II: March 8 – May 2 April 9, 10, 11 April 30, May 1, 2
Summer 2021
Session I: May 10 – June 27 June 4, 5, 6 June 25, 26, 27
Session II: June 28 – August 15 July 23, 24, 25 August 13, 14, 15

Specialist Degree Program in School Psychology

The **Specialist Degree Program in School Psychology** (Psy.S.) was developed in response to the national and state critical shortage of school psychologists and the increased public attention being paid to the important role that school psychologists play in addressing daunting challenges such as school violence, youth suicide, academic failure, etc. The school psychologist is a professional practitioner whose general purpose is to provide psychological services for students and to bring a psychological perspective to bear on the problems of educators and the children, youth and families whom educators serve. The education and training of candidates prepares them to provide a range of psychological services, including assessment, intervention and prevention, and health promotion, as well as program design, implementation and evaluation with a special focus on the developmental processes of children and youth within the context of schools, families, and other systems.

The specialist program prepares candidates to facilitate the educational, social, and emotional development of children and adolescents in a variety of settings. School psychology candidates learn to work collaboratively with administrators, educators, parents, and students to provide preventive and remedial psychological services. The program integrates theoretical and practical training, which provides candidates with expertise in the following areas: psychological and educational foundations, assessment, prevention and intervention, consultation, research, and professional ethics and standards. Through the application of their knowledge, skills, and techniques, graduates of the specialist program apply the practice of psychology to educational problems.

The specialist program is designed to be consistent with the national standards for the training of school psychologists as defined by the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP). The curriculum is designed to meet the current educational requirements for the Florida Department of Education (DOE) certification specialization in school psychology (Rule 6A-04311, Plan One) and for licensure in school psychology under Chapter 490, *Florida Statutes*. The program is approved by the state of Florida Department of Education, is accredited by the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE), and is nationally recognized (approved) by the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP).

Program Philosophy

The specialist program in school psychology embodies the mission espoused by the College of Psychology at Nova Southeastern University (NSU) through education and training in psychology, provision of service to the community, and advancement of empirically supported clinical findings. Training is guided by our commitment to use the sciences of psychology and education to promote the welfare, achievement, and mental health of all students through empirically supported and innovative service delivery approaches.

The program is committed to a practitioner-informed-by-science training model. Candidates are prepared as highly competent problem solvers who draw upon a strong foundation in core knowledge areas of school psychology to promote the educational and social-emotional competence of all children. Candidates are prepared to offer a full continuum of empirically supported and innovative services, including prevention, consultation, assessment, and intervention at the individual, group, and systems levels.

Training builds upon the crucial base of scientific knowledge and skills necessary for professional competence and prepares candidates to be lifelong interpreters and utilizers of research. Formal practica and course-specific tasks are designed to provide the opportunity, under close supervision, for the application and integration of methods of psychological assessment and intervention. Internship provides the culminating training experience in preparing the candidate as a school psychology practitioner.

The program recognizes the importance of delivering school psychological services from a collaborative framework. Candidates learn to view problems from a systems perspective, focusing on the roles of the child, family, school and community. Training emphasizes an awareness of, sensitivity to, and respect for multicultural and individual differences within the context of each of these diverse systems and these are emphasized in every domain of practice. Technological resources and competencies are similarly woven throughout the curriculum to train school psychologists to deliver services in the most efficient manner.

The curriculum has been developed as an organized and sequential set of courses and field experiences which actualize the three program goals: (1) demonstrate understanding of the foundational knowledge base in psychology and education relevant to school psychology service providers, (2) acquire and use assessment, consultation, prevention, and intervention skills for school psychology service providers, and (3) demonstrate knowledge and skills in evaluating and using scientific findings to inform professional practice. The learning objectives of the Specialist Program in School Psychology are aligned with the competencies fundamental to the professional practice of school psychology as defined by the Florida Department of Education (DOE) and the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP). The program objectives have been linked to each of the three goals and are taught and assessed in a carefully designed sequence of courses and training experiences. In doing so, program faculty are assured that graduates are prepared to provide a comprehensive range of school psychological services that positively impact the educational and social-emotional needs of all children they serve.

Program Goals and Objectives

The school psychology program espouses a practitioner-informed-by-science model of training which prepares graduates to serve the educational, behavioral, social, and emotional needs of the individuals, families, educational stakeholders, and systems they serve. In keeping with this model, three broad goals for training are outlined below.

Curricular objectives are consistent with the state and national standards for the training of school psychologists as defined by the Florida Department of Education and the *Standards for Training and Field Placement Programs in School Psychology* (Standards for the Credentialing of School Psychologists, National Association of School Psychologists [NASP, 2010]). Course offerings are cross-referenced with the appropriate goals and objectives and provided below. A detailed discussion of course sequence and integration are similarly addressed.

Goal 1: Demonstrate understanding of the foundational knowledge base in psychology and education relevant to school psychology providers

Objective 1 – Demonstrate understanding of developmental and diversity factors in development and learning as a foundation for effective practice (NASP Standard V (5.2), VII; FL DOE Competency 3 & 6)

Training for this objective focuses on various influences on academic, behavioral, and socialemotional functioning of children, human development, and research on risk and resilience, as well as research and principles related to diversity factors in children, families, schools, and communities.

Courses:

- PSY 700 Learning and Human Development
- PSY 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children
- PSY 715 Child and Adolescent Psychopathology
- PSY 798 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction
- PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics
- PSY 720 Biological Bases of Behavior
- PSY 705 Diversity Considerations in School Psychology

Curricular Sequence:

Several first-year courses address a variety of factors which influence student development, learning, and behavior. *PSY 700 Learning and Human Development* provides candidates with a broad overview of classical and contemporary theories of development as they pertain to children and adolescents. Candidates develop an understanding of various factors that impact child and adolescent development in a variety of areas including physical, intellectual, language, behavioral and social emotional functioning. Consideration of diversity and other developmental factors within a risk and resilience paradigm is applied using case vignettes. *PSY 715 Child and Adolescent Psychopathology* more fully addresses principles of social-emotional/affective theory and promotes an understanding of complex psychological states evidenced during childhood and adolescence. Further, in *PSY 715 candidates are taught to recognize symptoms of abuse and the impact of child abuse and substance abuse and dependence on the development and behavior of children and adolescents.*

Another first year course, *PSY 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children*, requires candidates to consider diversity from the perspective of individual differences, abilities, and disabilities as they learn about characteristics of students with various exceptionalities.

Additionally, two introductory first year courses, *PSY 798 & PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction and Current Topics*, also introduce candidates to diversity within the context of families, schools, and communities and facilitate understanding of how these factors impact student learning, behavior, and physical and mental health. A focus on the role of the school psychologist in serving diverse students, families, and schools takes place in *PSY 798*, while discussion and reflection on the importance of promoting fairness and social justice in educational programs and services is considered in *PSY 799*. In a more advanced third year course, *PSY 705 Diversity Considerations in School Psychology*, candidates apply knowledge and further develop skills in integrating diversity considerations into school psychological practice through role playing, case vignettes, and simulated activities.

Additionally, an advanced course, *PSY 720 Biological Bases of Behavior*, extends candidate knowledge of basic concepts provided in *PSY 700* and *PSY 715* and provides in-depth coverage of

topics related to understanding the biological bases of human behavior. Consideration of biological factors as influences on student learning, behavior, and mental health is also provided.

Objective 2– Demonstrate knowledge and understanding of schools and systems (NASP V (5.1); FL DOE 4, 6, 10)

Training covers the management and organization of the public schools, case law related to public education and the practice of school psychology, regular and special education, as well as evidence based school practices that promote positive academic, behavioral, and social-emotional outcomes for students.

Courses:

- PSY 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children
- PSY 735 Organization and Operation of Schools
- PSY 798 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction
- PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics
- PSY 770 Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School Psychologists

Curricular Sequence:

During the first year of academic coursework, candidates develop a knowledge base regarding organization, policies, and various educational placements in the public school system. In *PSY* 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children, candidates develop an awareness and understanding of the historical and legislative movements in public and exceptional student education and how this knowledge is applied to the practice of school psychology. Also, candidates identify the continuum of programs and services available for both exceptional and atrisk students. Content covered in *PSY* 735 Organization and Operation of Schools focuses on organizational theory and behavior and principles of management and their application to public education and the school system. In this course, candidates learn about effective learning environments and design a "highly effective school."

Also in Year 1, in *PSY 798 and 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction and Current Topics,* candidates are introduced to a multi-tiered system of supports as a model of service delivery, as well as practices to promote effective learning environments and optimal academic, behavioral and social emotional development. They observe various types of academic settings in order to gain practical understanding of district policies and procedures regarding assessment and intervention, characteristics of students with varying exceptionalities and cultural and linguistic backgrounds, and placement of students in various educational programs. In PSY 799, candidates research a school's test scores on a state assessment, as compared to district and statewide scores, as the basis for determining areas of school improvement and the role of the school psychologist in assisting the school in meeting its school improvement goals.

Later in the training, candidates receive greater and more in-depth coverage of specific laws related to public education in *PSY 770 Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School Psychologists.* Further, candidates consider roles and functions of the school psychologist within the context of professional standards of practice, as well as accountability and regulations within the public schools.

Objective 3 – Understand and apply legal, ethical and professional standards for the practice of school psychology (NASP VIII (8.2); FL DOE 4, 7, & 10)

Training covers the historical development of the profession, legal, ethical, and professional development and standards, as well as federal, state, and local policies relevant to the practice of school psychology. Application of professional work characteristics/dispositions, self-reflective practice, engagement in responsive ethical and professional decision-making, and continuous professional development are also woven throughout coursework and applied field experiences.

Courses:

- PSY 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children
- PSY 798 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction
- PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics
- PSY 770 Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School Psychologists
- PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School Based
- PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills

Curricular Sequence:

Throughout the curriculum, candidates are exposed to ethical and professional standards as they relate to specific course content and professional functioning. Additionally, these standards are addressed specifically in several courses. In the first year in *PSY 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children*, candidates learn relevant federal, state, and local policies related to the practice of school psychology and exceptional student education. Also in the first year in *PSY 798 & PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction* and *Current Topics*, candidates gain an understanding of the professional conduct as stated in relevant ethical codes, and consider major legislative initiatives influencing the profession. Also in *PSY 799*, candidates reflect on school improvement plans and determine areas for professional growth as tied to school needs.

Integration and application of material learned in earlier courses takes place in *PSY 770 Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School Psychologists,* a course devoted to the translations of ethical and professional standards into applied practice. Candidates apply guidelines for professional conduct as stated in applicable ethics codes and practice standards, and demonstrate knowledge of current litigation and landmark court decisions related to school psychological practice.

In *PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based and PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills*, didactic training is augmented with field experiences designed to allow candidates to experience first-hand how regulations, policies, and procedures are put into practice by school psychologists. Under close supervision, candidates apply legal, ethical, and professional standards as they work with students, families, and schools in various settings.

GOAL 2: Acquire and use assessment, consultation, prevention, and intervention skills for school psychology service providers

Objective 1 - Demonstrate knowledge and skills in gathering, analyzing, and communicating assessment data for the purpose of identifying strengths and needs, as well as monitoring and evaluating student and program level progress and outcomes (NASP II; FL DOE 2)

Training domains include varied methods of assessment of individual students including areas such as cognitive, academic, behavioral, psychological process, and social emotional functioning. Specifics skills include psychosocial interviewing, functional behavioral assessment, informal and structured observation techniques, curriculum-based measurement, as well as selecting, administering, and interpreting standardized assessment measures. Training also includes assessment and data gathering methods at the group and systems levels for the purposes of developing and evaluating interventions and programs for students.

Courses:

- PSY 765 Applied Behavioral Assessment
- PSY 782 Cognitive Assessment I: Theory, Research, and Practice with Lab
- PSY 784 Cognitive Assessment II: Linking Assessment to Intervention
- PSY 780 Academic Assessment for Intervention
- PSY 786 Assessment of Personality & Social Emotional Functioning for Intervention
- PSY 792 Comprehensive Data-Based Assessment: Integrated Report
- PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School Based
- PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills

Curricular Sequence:

Beginning in year 1, candidates begin a series of courses designed to provide a knowledge base in specific skills and techniques for accurately assessing a wide array of areas at the student, group, and systems levels. Training in traditional assessment begins with *PSY 782 Cognitive Assessment I: Theory, Research, and Practice with Lab* and *PSY 784 Cognitive Assessment II: Linking Assessment to Intervention.* In these courses, candidates acquire foundational knowledge in measurement theory and individual differences and develop the skills necessary to conduct intellectual assessment and to interpret the data in a standardized fashion. They are taught to evaluate the utility of various measures of intelligence based on their psychometric properties and to apply theory and rationale in selecting, administering, scoring, and interpreting various measures of intelligence. In *PSY 784*, candidates also consider assets and limitations of measures of intelligence in the assessment of culturally/ethnically and linguistically diverse students and learn how to determine the appropriateness of various tests for use with students with special needs.

As training progresses, candidates extend understanding of concepts established in introductory seminar courses regarding group level decision-making, as well as the problem-solving model and its application to the practice of school psychology. Candidates learn and apply principles of functional assessment of behavior and closely consider behavioral methods of assessment as part of a systematic problem-solving process in *PSY 765 Applied Behavioral Assessment*. Further, candidates learn to integrate behavioral and ecological assessment data to develop hypotheses about the function of student behavior, to plan interventions, and to determine procedures for evaluation of student progress and outcome. They also develop skills in using technology to communicate assessment results in narrative and graph form to educational stakeholders.

Further, candidates gain an understanding of the concept of psychoeducational assessment and develop proficiency in the use of current instruments and techniques for both ESE eligibility decision-making and intervention planning and monitoring in *PSY 780 Academic Assessment for*

Intervention. Course emphasis is on planning and conducting comprehensive assessments for a variety of learning problems and integrating and communicating assessment results in written form. Candidates learn to tailor the use of both traditional and curriculum-based measures in order to determine student strengths and weaknesses, as well as intervention needs. They further their skills in evaluating the utility of psychoeducational instruments based upon psychometric properties to include standardized achievement and cognitive process measures. Further, candidates are required to consider various psychoeducational tests and techniques in light of the assets and limitations for use with culturally/ethnically diverse students.

Later in the assessment sequence, candidates apply skills in evaluating the utility of psychological instruments and techniques based on their psychometric properties to measures of personality and behavioral/emotional functioning in *PSY 786 Assessment of Personality and Social-Emotional Functioning for Intervention*. Similarly, they are required to apply theory and rationale in selecting, administering, scoring, and interpreting measures of behavioral and emotional functioning based on referral questions and student needs and to recognize the strengths and limitations of measures when used with diverse populations.

Candidates continue to learn and to use methods of assessment as they move into the final assessment courses; however, the focus shifts to one of integration of data with the goal of effectively communicating assessment results and planning for recommendations and intervention. In *PSY 792 Comprehensive Data-Based Assessment: Integrated Report*, candidates utilize knowledge from previous assessment courses and demonstrate proficiency in determining critical information from a referral packet as a guide in planning an appropriate assessment battery to address all areas of concern about students. They also are provided comprehensive assessment data on a student and are required to interpret the data and to generate a comprehensive psychological report.

To enhance and to extend these skills further, trainees are provided multiple opportunities to employ a variety of assessment measures and procedures in applied settings through the practicum courses, *PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based* and *PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills*. In the first practicum experience, *PSY 800*, candidates utilize skills in data collection and aggregation, as well as visual presentation of data using technology, while working within a MTSS framework as they collaborate with problem-solving teams to meet the needs of diverse students. They also administer and score various standardized assessment measures for the purpose of educational decision-making and planning. In the second field-based experience, *PSY 805*, closely supervised candidates plan and conduct or participate in conducting assessment batteries on referred cases, integrate data, generate comprehensive written psychological reports, and provide or participate in providing feedback to parents and teachers.

Objective 2 – Demonstrate knowledge and skills in consultation and collaboration with diverse students, families, and other stakeholders (NASP III & VI, VII; FL DOE 9)

Training covers methods and models of school-based consultation, as well as skills in consulting, collaborating, and communicating with parents, teachers, and other stakeholders, either individually or in collaborative problem-solving teams, as they develop, implement, monitor, and evaluate student services and programs. Further, training in the use of evidence-based approaches to facilitate collaboration and the development of partnerships among families, schools, and communities is provided.

Courses:

PSY 755 – School Consultation SkillsPSY 760 – Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School PsychologistPSY 705 – Diversity Considerations in School PsychologyPSY 800 – Practicum in School Psychology: School-BasedPSY 805 – Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills

Curricular Sequence:

Candidates develop an understanding of the major theories and techniques of consultation and how to apply these techniques in individual or team settings in *PSY 755 School Consultation Skills*. They extend skills in considering and planning for the needs of diverse students, families, and schools as they complete problem-identification interviews, gather relevant data, generate hypotheses, and develop and evaluate culturally responsive interventions for students. Specific models of multicultural consultation are also introduced to address evidence-based practices in working with diverse families and schools.

Also in *PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based*, candidates complete two seminar activities designed to provide them with opportunities for furthering knowledge and skills in collaborating and communicating with families, schools, and communities and in facilitating effective collaboration between families and schools to enhance outcomes for students. First, they research a timely topic relevant to their field-based placements and develop an inservice presentation to demonstrate skills in professionally communicating information to a group of parents, teachers, or other stakeholders. They receive feedback on their presentations and use that feedback to modify and improve their oral and written communication skills. Secondly, candidates develop knowledge and skills in facilitating family-school-community collaboration as they consider cultural and contextual factors when developing plans to transition students from varied backgrounds and disabilities to work or secondary education. Moreover, candidates develop understanding of the need for and use of community agencies and partners for enhancement of academic, social-behavioral, and vocational outcomes for students.

Two advanced courses, *PSY 705 Diversity Considerations in School Psychology*, and *PSY 760 Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School Psychologist*, address knowledge and skills in consultation and collaboration with diverse individuals and systems. In *PSY 760*, candidates participate in role-plays designed to improve skills in facilitating communication and collaboration with parents while considering culture and contextual factors in prevention and intervention services for students and systems. *PSY 705* provides in-depth consideration of family systems, socioeconomic background, and culture as candidates practice the use of strategies to foster communication with families to assist them in creating environments that support student learning, behavior and mental health. In these more advanced courses, candidates build on the foundational knowledge and skills established in earlier courses to extend their consultation and collaboration skills when working with challenging and complex students, families, and schools.

The second field-based experience, *PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills*, also allows for further practice and skill development in consultation and collaboration and in implementing evidence-based strategies to support families in creating healthy and supportive environments for children. Candidates use effective communication skills as they gather social and developmental histories of children, work with teachers and parents in determining student strengths and needs, collect and interpret traditional assessment and progress monitoring data, and provide assessment and intervention results to various stakeholders.

Objective 3 – *Demonstrate knowledge and skills in providing effective academic, behavioral, and mental health interventions with diverse populations (NASP IV; FL DOE 5 & 8)*

Training addresses evidence-based instructional strategies and academic interventions; curricular accommodations and modifications; individual and group counseling techniques; parent and group psychoeducation and skills training; classroom organization and management; and applied behavioral analysis and intervention.

Courses:

- PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics
- PSY 750 Counseling Theories and Techniques
- PSY 730 Instructional Strategies for Students with Diverse Needs
- PSY 765 Applied Behavioral Assessment
- PSY 755 School Consultation Skills
- PSY 760 Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School Psychologist
- PSY 776 Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention Strategies
- PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based
- PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills

Curricular Sequence:

Several courses in the curriculum provide opportunities for candidates to gain knowledge and skills in direct interventions to assist children and families. Candidates are first introduced to the provision of direct services (either in individual or group formats) within a multi-tiered system of supports (MTSS) framework in *PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics*. Further, training in specific intervention strategies begins in the first year in *PSY 750 Counseling Theories and Techniques* as candidates begin the process of understanding counseling models/theories and of applying fundamental counseling strategies. The foundation and skills application of counseling theories and techniques is expanded to include group counseling in *PSY 760 Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School Psychologist*.

In *PSY 765 Applied Behavioral Assessment*, candidates develop an understanding of applied behavior analysis and its use in matching interventions to student needs. In *PSY 755 School Consultation Skills*, candidates develop interventions at the individual student level based on hypotheses regarding function and knowledge of the evidence-base in various problem areas.

Candidates also complete *PSY 776 Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention Strategies*, a prevention and intervention course specifically designed to expand the breadth of candidate knowledge in empirically supported prevention programs, as well as evidence-based interventions that focus on academic, behavioral, social/emotional, and mental health needs of children and families.

Following *PSY* 776, candidates further their knowledge of best practices in academic instruction and the relevance of these practices in selecting, implementing, and evaluating integrated curricula designed for students with varying developmental levels and exceptionalities and diverse learning needs in *PSY* 730 Instructional Strategies for Students with Diverse Needs. Also in this course, candidates use a MTSS model to research and develop interventions at each Tier for students experiencing academic difficulties.

Development of knowledge and skills in intervention strategies is practiced and enhanced in the field-based courses through field-based experiences and university seminar discussions. In *PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based*, candidates incorporate their understanding of the factors impacting academic and cognitive functioning and the importance of the integration of the student's strength and weaknesses as they collaborate with others to gather and use

assessment data for educational planning and intervention development. Further, in collaboration with others, candidates apply knowledge of various influences on child behavioral and socialemotional functioning as they research evidence-based strategies to support socialization, learning and mental health in students with whom they are working. In *PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills*, knowledge and skills in researching and implementing services that support cognitive and academic skills, as well as socialization, and mental health are solidified as candidates are required to engage in these activities in the course of their field experiences.

Objective 4 – Demonstrate knowledge and skills in system-wide prevention and crisis services with diverse populations (NASP V (5.2); DOE 8)

Training covers crisis preparation, response and recovery and prevention strategies at the individual, family, group, and/or systems level, and services that enhance learning, safety, and physical and mental health of students.

Courses:

- PSY 798 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction
- PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics
- PSY 760 Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School Psychologist
- PSY 776 Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention Strategies
- PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based

Preparation in this area begins in the first-year course, *PSY 798 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction*, in which candidates are introduced to the role of the school psychologist in crisis preparation and response. Also in Year 1, candidates are introduced to multi-tiered models of service delivery and the use of primary, secondary, and tertiary strategies within the public health framework to address student needs in *PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics*. Further, they are introduced to the role of the school psychologist in prevention and intervention in the areas of academics, behavior, and mental health.

In the first field experience course, *PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based*, candidates learn to identify components of successful prevention programs as they interview their field supervisors regarding prevention programs that are currently being used in practice and research and observe school and district-wide prevention programs in their assigned schools and districts within the context of best practices of prevention programming. Also, in *PSY 776 Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention Strategies*, candidates gain knowledge regarding system-wide prevention programs in areas such as bullying prevention, school climate, and positive behavioral support. In the advanced course, *PSY 760 Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School Psychologist*, candidates learn and practice skills in effective crisis assessment and management techniques, as well as in school violence prevention.

GOAL 3: Demonstrate knowledge and skills in evaluating and using scientific findings to inform professional practice

Objective 1 – Demonstrate understanding of appropriate methodology for research and program evaluation (NASP VIII – 8.1; FL DOE 1)

Training covers foundational knowledge in research methods and design, statistical theory and application, measurement, data analysis, and program evaluation methods.

Courses:

PSY 740 – Educational Statistics

PSY 745 – Issues and Techniques in Research Design

Curricular Sequence:

Education in the foundational aspects of applying research as the foundation for service delivery begins early in training, with foundational courses in *PSY 740 Educational Statistics* and *PSY 745 Issues an Techniques in Research Design* which introduce the pivotal relationships among critical thinking, empirical inquiry, and the use and evaluation of empirically validated procedures. Candidates develop an understanding of the use of data analysis in applied settings and in utilizing research as a foundation for professional practice and service delivery. They complete statistical analyses using school-wide academic screening data and practice single subject design in evaluating intervention effectiveness in these courses as well.

Objective 2 – Demonstrate skills in applying research and evaluation to support effective practices at the individual, group, and systems levels (NASP VIII (8.1)

Training for this objective includes developing and applying skills in critical review and synthesis of research to guide use of empirically supported assessment, prevention, and intervention methods, and in the application of techniques and technology for data collection, analysis, and evaluation.

Courses:

PSY 745 – Issues and Techniques in Research Design and Evaluation

PSY 800 – Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based

PSY 805 – Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills

Curricular Sequence:

Candidates learn the fundamentals of statistical interpretation and research design needed to interpret and to evaluate quantitative research in education and the behavioral sciences in *PSY 745 Issues and Techniques in Research Design and Evaluation*. Throughout this course, emphasis is placed on the development of skills in critically evaluating empirical research, both at the individual study level, as well as synthesizing cumulative bodies of research to inform practice. A focus is also placed on applying these skills in investigating and intervening in real world problems such as evaluation of individual and group interventions, as well as educational programs.

In the first field-based experience, *PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based*, candidates utilize skills in data collection, aggregation and visual presentation of data using technology to support schools in data-based decision making (e.g. progress monitoring, intervention effectiveness, etc.). In the second field experience, *PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills*, candidates apply research and evaluation skills as they complete

assessments, write comprehensive reports and plan, monitor, and evaluate the effectiveness of interventions for students and families.

FLORIDA EDUCATOR ACCOMPLISHED PRACTICES

The Florida Educator Accomplished Practices (FEAPs) were adopted by the State of Florida Department of Education to delineate the knowledge base and skills required of educators in the public school system. Articulation of the FEAPs capture the content required by the Florida Department of Education, and reflects the commitment of the College of Psychology (COP) to a performance-based assessment of these essential competencies.

A definition and description of each of the FEAPs is available in the *Candidate Guide to Florida Educator Accomplished Practices*. The skills and competencies consistent with the FEAPs are emphasized throughout the curriculum of the program. However, evaluation of proficiency, remediation, and monitoring of the FEAPs are conducted only in benchmark courses where one FEAP Key Assessment tasks has been delineated. The emphasis of skills in such courses is deemed so essential that success in the course cannot occur without demonstration of proficiency in those FEAPs. Pre-professional mastery of FEAPs is achieved only if a grade of 80% or greater is achieved in the course and the candidate achieves an average of 80% or greater on the "marker" task(s) used to assess the Accomplished Practice in that course. In the event a candidate obtains a 79% or below on the average of the marker task(s) in a course where an Accomplished Practice is formally evaluated, an Individual Remediation Plan (IRP) will be devised in collaboration with the instructor, full-time or core school psychology faculty, program administrator, and candidate to provide appropriate opportunities for the development of a skill. Candidates will have 30 days from the time the remediation plan has been developed to complete the assigned tasks.

Each year at Annual Review, candidates are required to reflect upon the FEAPs in "marker" courses consistent with their year of study in the program by describing their performance. During the capstone experience of training, the 1200 clock hour school psychology internship, mastery of all six FEAPs is evaluated. Hence, 80% mastery in the internship course is required in order to be recommended for degree conferral.

Development of competency in the FEAPs is a process that will continue throughout the candidate's educational and professional careers. Specific tasks have been carefully designed and implemented by the faculty of the school psychology program to ensure adequate opportunities to learn, practice, and achieve pre-professional mastery of competencies in each of the FEAPs.

ESOL REQUIREMENT

Once enrolled in the school psychology program, all candidates are required to submit documentation of having taken a course covering the Florida Teacher Standards for English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) endorsement (2010). Candidates who have not met the ESOL requirement are required to take *TSOL 510 – Survey of TSOL for Teachers* through Nova Southeastern University's Fischler College of Education. TSOL 510 is an on-line course that was created for secondary classroom teachers and Initial Certification Plan (ICP) candidates who are

not majoring in TESOL. It provides a broad conceptual framework for understanding the potential hurdles of the LEP student in a classroom. It surveys the Florida Teacher Standards, reviews the latest research, and provides the concepts and methods necessary to successfully teach and evaluate LEP students in the classroom. The course is divided into five modules that address the TESOL endorsement areas: cross-cultural studies, applied linguistics, TESOL methods, TESOL curriculum development, and testing and evaluation for TESOL students.

Admission Requirements

The standards required for admission keep in mind the safety and well-being of the children the candidates will eventually serve in educational and clinical settings. Candidates for the degree must possess, with or without reasonable accommodation, multiple skills including intellectual, conceptual, integrative, and quantitative abilities; and interpersonal, communication, behavioral, and personal attributes including empathy, emotional self-awareness, and emotional maturity.

MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS FOR ADMISSION

All applicants must hold a bachelor's degree in psychology, education, or a related field from a regionally accredited institution and have completed 3 credit hours in research and evaluation or statistics prior to the start of the program. Additional criteria reviewed will include the following:

- Relevant experience, professional accomplishment, or exceptional credentials;
- Quality of the applicant's written statement of professional experiences and goals;
- Professional/faculty letter of recommendation;
- Personal interview.

To be considered for admission to graduate study in the specialist (Psy.S.) program in school psychology, all applicants are required to present evidence of scholastic ability, significant interest in the area of school psychology, interpersonal sensitivity, personal stability, and sound moral character. The school psychologist is required to interact with children of various ages, parents, teachers, and a variety of school personnel. Interpersonal effectiveness, including maturity, flexibility, and professionalism, must be demonstrated by applicants. Admitted candidates may be subject to a background check upon acceptance into the program.

Specialist Program (Psy.S.)

An applicant who meets the following criteria, in addition to the above minimum requirements for admission, may be considered for acceptance into the program as a degree-seeking candidate:

- A bachelor's degree in psychology, education, or a related field from a regionally accredited institution;
- A 3.0 GPA based upon the last 2 years of undergraduate study preferred, or a 3.4 GPA from a regionally accredited graduate program in psychology, education, or a related field based on a minimum of 18 credit hours;
- Completion of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) with a preferred combined verbal and quantitative score of 297 or higher, or a 40th percentile score or better on the Miller Analogies Test (MAT);
- Completion of 3 credit hours of undergraduate or graduate coursework in research and evaluation or statistics. Examples of acceptable statistics courses are *Introduction to Statistics*, *Probability and Statistics*, *Statistical Methods in Psychology*, *Inferential Statistics*, and *Quantitative Psychology*.

Alternative Admission Route – Specialist Program (Psy.S.)

An applicant who does not meet one or more of the criteria for the degree-seeking status list above, but has a bachelor's degree in psychology, education, or related field from a regionally accredited institution, may be considered on the basis of relevant, professional, or exceptional experience or accomplishment (e.g., a teaching certificate or three years working professionally with children), as determined by the admissions committee.

Provisional Admission

Candidates may be provisionally admitted to a degree-seeking program based on a review of unofficial transcripts or other specific program admission requirements. However, this admission includes a condition that final and official documents and requirements must be received within <u>90 calendar days</u> from the start of the term. If these final and official documents and/or requirements are not received by that time, the candidate will not be allowed to continue class attendance. Financial aid will not be disbursed to a provisional/conditional candidate until he or she has been fully admitted as a regular candidate (i.e., all admission requirements have been approved by the college/program admissions office). Candidates who have an unpaid balance 30 days from the start of the term will be assessed a \$100 fee.

The University welcomes applications from all qualified candidates. Applications are reviewed after all required documents have been received. No waivers of the admission policies stated above will be offered.

TOEFL Requirement

Applicants whose native language is not English must take the Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL). A minimum test score of 550 is required for applicants taking the written examination; a minimum test score of 213 is required for applicants taking the computer-based examination. A minimum test score of 79-80 is required for applicants taking the IBT examination. Proficiency in English may also be demonstrated by a minimum score of 153 of the GRE verbal test or a 40th percentile score on the MAT. For application forms, write to TOEFL, Educational Testing Services, Princeton, New Jersey 08540. Additional procedures are required for admission of nonresident alien students. Contact the international student advisor at (945) 262-7240.

Foreign Coursework

Undergraduate and/or graduate coursework taken at a foreign institution must be evaluated for U.S. institutional equivalency and also include a listing of all courses and grades, and an overall GPA (on a 4.0 scale). It is the applicant's responsibility to have coursework evaluated using any National Association of Credential Evaluation Services member listed on <u>www.naces.org</u>.

Transfer of Credits

The transfer of a maximum of 15 credit hours of graduate-level coursework from a regionally accredited institution taken in the last five years will be allowed upon approval by the department chair. Coursework must meet the following specific criteria: a grade of A or B, and equivalency to a required course in the school psychology program. No transfer credits may be applied to practica. Transfer credits are not taken into account when computing a candidate's grade point average.

Degree Candidacy

Psy.S. candidates admitted under an alternative degree-seeking category will be reviewed for degree candidacy (matriculation) after completion of the first 12 credits (excluding transfer credits). During the formal review for matriculation, the candidate's academic performance and professional functioning will be examined. A minimum GPA of 3.0 or above is required in the designated coursework.

Curriculum and Degree Completion Requirements

The **Specialist Program in School Psychology** is a program of study typically requiring four years of post-baccalaureate study. This format was designed to allow access by the working professional. Candidates typically take, on average, nine credit hours per semester. Courses are offered in an eight-week format with weekend class meetings, and in a traditional fifteen-week format during the evenings. Some courses may be offered via a hybrid model or online. Within the first semester of training, candidates may elect to follow a three-year program designed for traditional, full-time students. Regardless of the pace with which the candidate completes the program, all coursework and field-based experiences within the curriculum are required and delivered in a sequential set of learning experiences.

A candidate must complete all courses for the degree with a grade point average of at least 3.0. **The Specialist Program in School Psychology requires 79 semester hours of graduate credit, including two practica and a full-time internship.** All candidates are required to pass the comprehensive examination requirement as part of their degree requirements. A candidate is expected to complete and graduate from the specialist program within seven years from the date of first enrollment.

The program is Florida Department of Education (FL DOE) approved since 2006. Candidates who are not certified teachers in the state of Florida may need to complete additional course work or submit documentation as required by the state. This documentation will be organized in a systematic manner for the purpose of communicating and demonstrating the candidate's competencies in the required areas as specified in State of Florida statutes. This is especially relevant for non-certified teachers. Admission to the program will require additional requirements to be met prior to degree conferral including, but are not limited to, the Florida Teacher Certification Examination–Professional Education Test, the Florida Teacher Certification Examination–Subject Area Test in School Psychology, and any additional course work identified during the continued program approval process. As state requirements are subject to change, candidates should expect changes or modifications to the curriculum and degree requirements.

Certification/Licensure

The Specialist (Psy.S.) in School Psychology program meets the educational degree certification requirements for the Florida Department of Education (DOE) and the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) National Certification in School Psychology (NCSP). In addition, in Florida, as well as a few other states, graduates who hold the specialist degree are license eligible for independent practice as school psychologists. Certification and licensure requirements for school psychologists vary by state. At this time, the College of Psychology cannot confirm whether its Specialist in School Psychology degree meets all of the licensure and certification requirements in a student's state of residence. Students should refer to their state licensing and certification bodies for further information.

We advise you to contact your state's credentialing body to ensure the degree will meet requirements for certification and/or licensure in the state in which you seek to be licensed or certified. School psychology credentialing requirements by state may be found on the NASP website through the following link: <u>http://www.nasponline/org/standards-and-certification/state-school-psychology-credentialing-requirements</u>.

A degree conferred by any College of Psychology program, including those that are APA or NCATE/CAEP accredited, may not automatically mean (1) acceptance of the program curricula by a given state for the purpose of professional licensure or certification; (2) acceptance of the program curricula for the purpose of any nongovernmental certification; or (3) satisfaction of an employer's preconditions/qualifications for employment. Candidates are responsible for periodically verifying their individual eligibility for licensure, certification, internship, and employment through careful review of the applicable requirements of specific states, provinces, agencies and employers, as such requirements are subject of change without notice.

Course Work

The general curriculum of the specialist program is designed to provide the knowledge and training necessary for the candidate to function effectively as a practicing school psychologist. The curriculum was designed by faculty following consultation with Florida school districts, the Florida Department of Education (FL DOE), the Florida Association of School Psychologists (FASP), and the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP). The program is designed to be consistent with NASP Standards for Training Programs in School Psychology, current educational requirements for the Florida DOE specialization certification (Rule 64-04311, Plan One), and licensure as a school psychologist (Chapter 490, *Florida Statutes*). However, as stated previously, since state certification and licensure requirements vary and/or are subject to change, candidates must examine these requirements in the state to which they intend to make application to determine if educational requirements are met.

The curriculum of the program is presented on the next several pages, including a model course sequence for candidates electing either the three or four-year plan. While the courses will generally be offered in the sequences shown, exceptions do occur. The candidate should not regard the sequence as inviolable. The candidate should exercise care to ensure that all prerequisites are met and should seek advisement from the appropriate administrator or faculty member as needed.

Candidates following the four-year plan typically are enrolled in two (2) eight-week, intensive weekend format courses and one (1) fifteen-week traditional format course each semester, while those in the three-year plan will have additional courses each semester. In the eight week courses, candidate begin assignments and readings independently and will often be required to meet for live course orientation via videoconference to occur during the first week of the course. In addition, preparation is supplemented by on-line feedback and interaction with faculty, discussion with colleagues, and completion of assignments via a dropbox on Canvas. Candidates are expected to have completed all assigned readings and assignments prior to the first class meeting. This allows for integration, clarification, and an active use of knowledge during formal instruction. Class meetings occur approximately one weekend per month, with a total of two weekends of 45 contact hours per course. Course examinations occur outside of formal class time via the online platform. Fifteen week courses meet on a weekly basis for three hours, with a total of 45 contact hours.

En-Route Master of Science in School Psychology

Candidates enrolled in the Psy.S. program in school psychology may earn as an intermediate degree, the master of science degree. The curriculum for this degree consists of all courses in the first two years of the model specialist curricula (51 credit hours). Courses transferred into Nova Southeastern University's specialist program do not count toward this degree.

Graduates with this degree will not have met the educational requirements for certification or licensure in the State of Florida and should not expect to provide psychological services as an independent practitioner. Rather, this degree should be utilized by the Psy.S. candidate to demonstrate master's level achievement in school psychology, or to qualify for master's level of employment.

Candidates completing the above requirements may complete a degree application form and pay the required fee to receive the degree; however, they <u>may not</u> participate in the graduation ceremony.

Comprehensive Examinations

To demonstrate mastery of subject area competencies in school psychology and as part of the degree requirements, all specialist candidates must sit for and earn passing scores on the following written comprehensive examinations:

- 1. Florida Teacher Certification Examination Professional Education Test (PEd) (Complete during Years 2/3)
- Florida Teacher Certification Examination Subject Area Test in School Psychology (SAE) (required for certification in the state of Florida) (Complete during the Year 3/4)
- 3. Praxis School Psychologist Examination (5402) (required for school psychology licensure in the state of Florida and NCSP certification) (Complete during internship year)

Passing scores are required on the FTCE Professional Education Test, <u>and</u> the FTCE Subject Area Test in School Psychology in order to graduate. Further information will be provided to candidates at the appropriate time in their curriculum.

Candidates who do not pass the required FLDOE examinations on the first try may wish to obtain assistance and support through the following web sites:

FLDOE: The FLDOE provides content resources to assist students in preparing for their exams, including sample questions, test information guides, and tutorials (see FLDOE Resources at <u>http://www.fl.nesinc.com/resources.asp</u>).

Learning Liaisons: This web site also offers Florida-specific on-demand video courses and online workshops as well as services that assist universities in developing training platforms and programs (see<u>http://www.thelearningliaisons.com/?categoryid=11</u>).

It is the candidate's responsibility to register for and pass all required examinations at the appropriate time in the program. When registering for each FLDOE test, candidates should

elect to have their test score sent directly to their enrolled institution, e.g., NSU using code 5514. This allows the program direct access to official score reports and allows your scores, along with those of all participants, to be used to evaluate the quality and effectiveness of your program preparation.

SPECIALIST PROGRAM IN SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY* Specialist Degree Curriculum* Seventy-Nine (79) Credit Hours

Psychological Foundations

PSY 700	Learning and Human Development
PSY 705	Diversity Considerations in School Psychology
PSY 710	Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children
PSY 715	Child and Adolescent Psychopathology
PSY 720	Biological Bases of Behavior

Educational Foundations

PSY 730	Instructional Strategies for Students with Diverse Needs
PSY 735	Organization and Operation of Schools

Statistics, Measurement, and Research Design

PSY 740	Educational Statistics
PSY 745	Issues and Techniques in Research Design and Evaluation

Interventions and Specialized Techniques

PSY 750	Counseling Theories and Techniques
PSY 755	School Consultation Skills
PSY 760	Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School Psychologist
PSY 765	Applied Behavioral Assessment and Intervention
PSY 776	Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention Strategies
RED 550	Foundations of Reading for Content Area Teachers

Professional School Psychology

PSY 770	Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School	ol Psycho	logists
---------	--	-----------	---------

- PSY 798 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction
- PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics

Psychoeducational Assessment

PSY 780	Academic Assessment for Intervention
PSY 782	Cognitive Assessment I: Theory, Research, and Practice with Lab
PSY 784	Cognitive Assessment II: Linking Assessment to Intervention
PSY 786	Assessment of Personality and Social-Emotional Functioning for
	Intervention
PSY 792	Comprehensive Data-Based Assessment: Integrated Report

Practica and Internship

PSY 800	Practicum in School Psychology: School Based
PSY 805	Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills
PSY 810	Internship in School Psychology

* The curriculum is subject to change or modifications.

SPECIALIST PROGRAM IN SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY Sample Course Sequence – Four-Year Program

			Credits
1 st Year	PSY 700	Learning and Human Development	3
	PSY 715	Child and Adolescent Psychopathology	3
	PSY 735	Organization and Operation of Schools	3
	PSY 740	Educational Statistics	3
	PSY 750	Counseling Theories and Techniques	3
	PSY 782	Cognitive Assessment I: Theory, Research, & Practice	
		with Lab	4
	PSY 798	Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction	1.5
	PSY 799	Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics	1.5
2 nd Year	PSY 710	Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children	3
	PSY 745	Issues and Techniques in Research Design	3
	PSY 755	School Consultation Skills	3
	PSY 765	Applied Behavioral Assessment	3
	PSY 776	Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention	
		Strategies	3
	PSY 780	Academic Assessment for Intervention	3
	PSY 784	Cognitive Assessment II: Linking Assessment to	
		Intervention	3
	PSY 786	Assessment of Personality and Social-Emotional	
		Functioning for Intervention	3
	PSY 800	Practicum in School Psychology: School Based	3
	RED 550	Foundations of Reading for Content Area Specialists	3
3 rd Year	PSY 705	Diversity Considerations in School Psychology	3
U I Cui	PSY 720	Biological Bases of Behavior	3
	PSY 730	Instructional Strategies for Students with Diverse Needs	3
	PSY 760	Contemporary Clinical Interventions for School	U
	121,00	Psychologists	3
	PSY 770	Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School	U
		Psychologists	3
	PSY 792	Comprehensive Data-Based Assessment: Integrated	U
		Report	3
	PSY 805	Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills	3
4 th Year	PSY 810	Internship in School Psychology	6
		Total Degree Credits	79

SPECIALIST PROGRAM IN SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY Sample Course Sequence – Three-Year Program

			Credits
1 st Year	PSY 700	Learning and Human Development	3
	PSY 710	Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children	3
	PSY 715	Child and Adolescent Psychopathology	3
	PSY 735	Organization and Operation of Schools	3
	PSY 740	Educational Statistics	3 3
	PSY 750	Counseling Theories and Techniques	
	PSY 755	School Consultation Skills	3
	PSY 765	Applied Behavioral Assessment	3
	PSY 780	Academic Assessment for Intervention	3
	PSY 782	Cognitive Assessment I: Theory, Research, & Practice	
		with Lab	4
	PSY 798	Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction	1.5
	PSY 799	Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics	1.5
	PSY 800	Practicum in School Psychology: School Based	3
	RED 550	Foundations of Reading for Content Area Specialists	3
2 nd Year	PSY 705	Diversity Considerations in School Psychology	3
	PSY 720	Biological Bases of Behavior	3
	PSY 730	Instructional Strategies for Students with Diverse Needs	3
	PSY 745	Issues and Techniques in Research Design	3
	PSY 760	Contemporary Clinical Interventions for School Psychologists	3
	PSY 770	Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School Psychologists	3
	PSY 776	Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention	-
		Strategies	3
	PSY 784	Cognitive Assessment II: Linking Assessment to Intervention	3
	PSY 786	Assessment of Personality and Social-Emotional Functioning for Intervention	3
	PSY 792	Comprehensive Data-Based Assessment: Integrated Report	3
	PSY 805	Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills	3
3 rd Year	PSY 810	Internship in School Psychology	6
		Total Degree Credits	79

SPECIALIST PROGRAM IN SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY Course Descriptions

PSY 700 Learning and Human Development (3 credits)

This course covers how developmental maturation and social learning shape personality, in childhood and adulthood. Theory and research in social development and learning are covered in topics such as attachment, aggression, sexuality, morality, self-regulation, and self-concept. Applications to the school setting are examined.

PSY 705 Diversity Considerations in School Psychology (3 credits)

This course addresses research and principles related to diversity factors that influence learning, behavior, and mental health, including family strengths, needs, and culture. The focus builds upon student understanding of individual differences, abilities, disabilities, and other diverse characteristics to enhance school psychology service provision by addressing evidence-based assessment and intervention strategies for children, families and schools with diverse characteristics, cultures, and backgrounds and across multiple contexts. The course also examines the manner in which diversity factors impact family, school, and community partnerships and focuses on developing skills to engage families and schools to address the needs of children.

PSY 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children (3 credits)

This course addresses the history, laws, policies, and practices in exceptional student education. Included are the definitions, prevalence, causes, and assessment techniques utilized with the various exceptionalities within special education.

PSY 715 Child and Adolescent Psychopathology (3 credits)

This course provides an introduction to the specific disorders and problematic psychological states manifested during childhood and adolescence. Currently used interventions with psychologically troubled youths will be examined.

PSY 720 Biological Bases of Behavior (3 credits)

This course covers theory, research, and applications for the following topics: structure, function, and disorders of the nervous system; physiological mechanisms and disorders in vegetative and intellectual functions; and psychophysiological methods and technology.

PSY 730 Instructional Strategies for Students with Diverse Needs (3 credits)

This course covers the principles of curriculum development and related research as they apply specifically to students with various styles, exceptionalities, and achievement levels. Theory and research regarding teaching and instructional planning for at-risk and exceptional students with unique needs are emphasized. *Prerequisite: PSY 776 or permission of instructor*

PSY 735 Organization and Operation of Schools (3 credits)

This course is designed to provide an overview of educational administration. Emphasis is placed on issues related to special education, school and community-based resources, and alternative service delivery systems. The role of the school psychologist as well as that of other support and itinerant staff is explored.

PSY 740 Educational Statistics (3 credits)

This course covers basic inferential and descriptive statistics as it applies to educational data and problems. Emphasis will be placed on the application of statistics to program evaluation in school psychology.

PSY 745 Issues and Techniques in Research Design and Evaluation (3 credits)

This course will focus on research methodology and scientific thought. Candidates will consider a variety of ways to conduct evaluation and critically evaluate data. Course material will examine basic experimental design (between and within groups), single subject experiments, group experimental design, non-experimental design (correlational research, case study, meta-analyses), and program evaluation. Validity issues in research (internal and external) and research ethics are emphasized. Focus will be placed upon the evaluation of research, translation of research into practice, and the ability to plan and conduct program evaluations for the improvement of service provision within the schools.

RED 550 Foundations of Reading for Content Area Teachers (3 credits)

This course is designed for candidates who are not enrolled in a Reading Education Program. The focus of this course is to offer a general overview of literacy study, including major aspects of written, oral, and visual literacy and the reading process. Additionally, candidates will learn classroom instructional strategies for reading across the curriculum with specific emphasis on content areas such as social studies, science, language arts, and mathematics.

PSY 750 Counseling Theories and Techniques (3 credits)

This course surveys the major theories of counseling and psychotherapy and their application to school settings. Emphasis will also be placed upon developing a theoretical foundation upon which to base a counseling approach. The acquisition of skills related to empathy, therapeutic listening skills, the counselor-counselee relationship, and the establishment of a therapeutic alliance in the context of cultural diversity will similarly be addressed.

PSY 755 School Consultation Skills (3 credits)

This course focuses on developing specific techniques including communication and interpersonal skills necessary in effective consultation at the individual, group, and systems levels. Integration of the various aspects of school psychology consultation, including knowledge of behavioral, mental health, collaborative, and other consultation models and their application within the school setting are explored. Emphasis is placed upon team building. Case examples are discussed, and opportunities for skill development are provided through role-playing. *Prerequisite: PSY 765 or permission of instructor*

PSY 760 Contemporary Clinical Interventions for the School Psychologist (3 credits)

The course focuses on an understanding of critical psychological issues when dealing with children, adolescents, and adults in school settings. Topics covered include substance abuse, suicide, violence, divorce, and other contemporary clinical issues. Primary and secondary prevention strategies will be examined that promote the mental health and physical wellbeing of students. Short-term individual psychotherapy techniques as well as structured group therapy programs will be explored. *Prerequisite: PSY 750*

PSY 765 Applied Behavioral Assessment and Intervention (3 credits)

This course covers basic behavior analytic principles and methods in applied settings. The principles of learning and applied behavior management techniques within the classroom and school setting will be addressed. Particular emphasis is also placed on the functional assessment of behavior as well as techniques in counseling parents and relevant school personnel in behavioral intervention.

PSY 770 Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School Psychologists (3 credits)

This course covers standards for professional conduct in school psychology and educational law. Ethical and legal decisions that school psychologists must make, such as scope of professional competence, confidentiality, legal rights of students, duty to warn and protect, and value differences with students are discussed. Ethical use of computer generated reports as well as issues in report writing will be explored. Case examples, current regulations, standards on utilizing assessment data, and issues in counseling culturally diverse students are explored. Emphasis will similarly be placed on the history and foundation of school psychology, service models and methods, as well as public policy.

PSY 776 Academic/Behavioral Prevention and Intervention Strategies (3 credits)

This course will address content specific to research-based strategies and materials that can be implemented within a multi-tiered system of supports (MTSS). More specifically, academic (reading, writing, and mathematics) and behavioral (including social/emotional) strategies, programs, and supports will be reviewed at each of the three tiers: Tier 1 (prevention) and Tiers 2/3 (intervention). The research and/or evidence basis of the strategies will be discussed, as well as implementation considerations (e.g., training, time, feasibility). The information obtained in this course will provide the basis for prospective school psychologists to appropriately recommend and/or select and implement academic and behavioral strategies for students within the school setting. *Pre or Corequisite: PSY 765, RED 550*

PSY 780 Academic Assessment for Intervention (3 credits)

This course introduces candidates to the administration, interpretation, and communication of psychoeducational assessment results and the link to educational intervention. Emphasis is placed upon planning and conducting comprehensive assessment of learning problems. Focus will include integrating and presenting results verbally and within the context of a psychoeducational report. Candidates will identify appropriate data gathering methods (e.g., background information, checklists, record reviews, assessment instruments, interviews, behavioral observations, and curriculum-based assessments). Candidates will synthesize data from multiple sources to make appropriate recommendations and to determine response to evidence-based interventions via progress monitoring.

PSY 782 Cognitive Assessment I: Theory, Research, and Practice with Lab (4 credits)

This course is designed to provide an in-depth overview of the theories, research, and practice in assessing the cognitive functioning of children, adolescents, and adults. Fundamentals of test construction, its psychometric properties, and the history and current status of cognitive theory will be examined. Candidates will be trained to administer, score (including computer scoring), interpret and communicate the results of cognitive assessment data to answer educationally relevant questions. Psychological issues in intelligence testing, as well as ethical and legal considerations will be explored. Emphasis is placed upon the principal aspects of interviewing, establishment of rapport, behavioral observation, interpretation, and report writing. Special emphasis will be placed upon developing foundational assessment skills that can be generalized to other measures.

PSY 784 Cognitive Assessment II: Linking Assessment to Intervention (3 credits)

This course explores the rationale for selection of cognitive measures based upon the referral questions, as well as variables such as cultural and linguistic background, and/or handicapping conditions. Focus will be placed on interviewing, behavioral observations, test interpretation, and reporting assessment results, with the goal of linking assessment results to intervention. *Prerequisite: PSY 782*

PSY 786 Assessment of Personality and Social-Emotional Functioning for Intervention (3 credits)

This course provides an introduction to the theory, administration, scoring, and interpretation of the major implicit or performance-based measures of personality and social-emotional functioning (including apperception, drawing, and sentence completion measures) as well as major explicit or self-report measures. The specific values of implicit/performance-based measures and explicit/self-report measures and associated research findings will be discussed. An introduction to integrating assessment materials into coherent case conceptualizations, evidence-based intervention plans, and the writing of psychological test reports that provide personalized, collaborative, culturally-informed, and highly involving test feedback to clients and families will be provided.

PSY 792 Comprehensive Data-Based Assessment: Integrated Report (3 credits)

The primary goal of this course is to teach the candidate how to write a well-integrated and meaningful psychoeducational report and to learn the art of providing feedback to the person being evaluated, parents, teachers, and other professional as appropriate. Starting with basic data obtained through interview and developmental history, the candidate is guided through the process of clinical inference; learning to select appropriate data collection procedures; to examine and analyze the data; to formulate integrative hypotheses; and to generate a synthesized, integrated, and meaningful psychoeducational report useful to all target audiences. Emphasis will also be placed on understanding the legal issues involved in psychoeducational report writing.

Prerequisites: PSY 765, PSY 780, PSY 782, PSY 784, PSY 786 or permission of program director

PSY 798 Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction (1.5 credits)

The purpose of this course is to introduce candidates to the field of school psychology from a historical and current perspective. The roles and functions of school psychologists will be emphasized, along with an introduction to the expected competencies required of school psychologists by state and national accrediting bodies. Legal and ethical issues, professional association involvement, and research and technology within the practice of school psychology will also be addressed.

PSY 799 Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics (1.5 credits)

The purpose of this seminar is to discuss contemporary issues and challenges in the field of school psychology and education. The multiple roles and functions of school psychologists in assessment, prevention, and intervention contexts will be examined. An introduction to current educational issues and legislation influencing the profession, the impact of cultural and linguistic diversity in the provision of school psychology services, and best practices in the field will also be considered.

PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School Based (3 credits)

This 125-hour practicum is designed to provide a comprehensive field experience in a school setting which allows candidates to further their understanding of the roles and functions of school psychologists practicing in PK-12 settings. Under close supervision, candidates will develop skills in assessment, consultation, and intervention planning, implementation, and evaluation.

Prerequisites: PSY 700, PSY 710, PSY 715, PSY 735, PSY 750 or permission of program director

PSY 805 Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills (3 credits)

The 150-hour practicum is designed to facilitate the development of competencies in the areas of assessment, consultation, and intervention with expanded populations in varied settings. Candidates will complete psychoeducational evaluations, as well as intervention case studies for students with academic, behavioral, and social-emotional difficulties.

Prerequisites: PSY 755, PSY 770, PSY 780, PSY 782, PSY 784, PSY 786, PSY 792

PSY 810 Internship in School Psychology (6 credits)

The candidate is required to complete a supervised field placement in a public or private school setting or related agency, covering a 30-week period of 1,200 hours. This will provide the candidate with an opportunity to demonstrate competencies and refine skills in the areas of assessment, consultation, and intervention.

Prerequisites: PSY 760, PSY 800, PSY 805

* Course descriptions are subject to change

APPLIED TRAINING

Field Experiences in Coursework and Practica

The applied professional practice sequence in the specialist program is intended to provide the candidate with exposure to a broad range of school psychological service delivery models and closely supervised assessment, consultation, prevention, and intervention experiences. A graduated sequence of field experiences, which take place during each year of the curriculum, is required of all candidates to bridge the gap between theoretical foundations, classroom instruction, and applied practice.

Field-based experiences linked to foundational coursework are required of all candidates beginning in the first semester of training. Through shadowing, observations, and other information gathering activities, candidates develop an applied understanding of the role of the school psychologist and other professionals, as well as to classrooms, schools, and other agencies serving diverse students and families. Courses in which field experiences are required are as follows:

PSY 798 – Seminar in School Psychology: Introduction
PSY 799 – Seminar in School Psychology: Current Topics
PSY 700 – Learning and Human Development
PSY 710 – Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children
PSY 735 – Organization and Operation of Schools

Practicum settings include placements in local school districts and clinics. These practicum placements give candidates the opportunity to work with a diverse range of students and problems. Faculty and administrators of the specialist program approve the candidate's readiness for practicum and determine the candidate's practicum site placement based upon their annual review. **Candidates who do not meet the minimum requirements are advised and remediated as appropriate.** To be eligible to register for practicum, candidates must have been matriculated and have successfully completed the following course work:

Pre- or Co-requisite Courses for the Specialist Practica

Practicum in School Psychology: School Based

- PSY 700 Learning and Human Development
- PSY 710 Psychology of Exceptional and At-Risk Children

PSY 715 – Child and Adolescent Psychopathology

PSY 735 – Organization and Operation of Schools

PSY 750 – Counseling Theories and Techniques

Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills

PSY 755 – School Consultation Skills
PSY 770 – Ethical, Legal, and Professional Issues for School Psychologists
PSY 780 – Academic Assessment for Intervention
PSY 782 – Cognitive Assessment I: Theory, Research, and Practice with Lab
PSY 784 – Cognitive Assessment II: Linking Assessment to Intervention
PSY 786 – Assessment of Personality and Social-Emotional Functioning for Intervention
PSY 792 – Comprehensive Data-Based Assessment: Integrated Report
PSY 800 – Practicum in School Psychology: School Based

Two practicum courses are required to afford candidates an opportunity to work with a variety of students, parents, and educational stakeholders over time. Practicum responsibilities may include providing school support for the MTSS process (e.g., observations, screenings, progress monitoring, graphing of data), individual and small-group skills training/counseling, consultation, parent conferencing, assessment and data-gathering, involvement in the exceptional student education process, and other experiences relevant to the practicum setting.

Practicum placement procedures vary from county to county. Candidates must abide by the differing guidelines. Certain sites may require candidates to complete a security clearance, which may include, but not be limited to, a background screening and fingerprinting. Candidates are responsible for the cost of their own fingerprinting and background checks for practica and internships. Candidates with any concerns about this issue should seek advisement at the beginning of their program.

Candidates currently employed by the school system will be required to obtain permission from their principal or designated school official for release time to pursue their practicum. Candidates may be required to take some leave or to make other necessary arrangements to fulfill this requirement. **Please be advised that waiver of the practicum experience or transfer of credit for any reason is not permitted.**

Candidates are ineligible for practicum if they have not completed prerequisite courses, have not passed or remediated all DOE FEAPs associated with the prerequisite courses, are on academic probation, or have been deemed as not ready by faculty and administrators of the program or the Professional Standing Committee (PSC). Such evaluation would follow written referral by members of the faculty or university staff, a determination of sufficient concern by clinical training to refer the case, and a finding by PSC as not ready for practicum. The finding may include needed remedial actions.

School Psychology Internship

The culminating field based training experience of the specialist program is the internship in school psychology. All candidates are required to successfully complete a supervised field placement consisting of a minimum of 1,200 clock hours in an elementary and/or secondary school setting. The internship is typically completed in one academic year following completion of all prerequisite course work with a GPA of 3.0 or higher.

Pre-requisite Courses for the Specialist Internship

PSY 760 – Contemporary Clinical Interventions for School Psychologists

PSY 800 – Practicum in School Psychology: School Based

PSY 805 – Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills

It is the candidate's responsibility to investigate and to apply for internship opportunities. Prior to submitting applications, candidates' eligibility must be reviewed. The Program Office will verify the candidate's eligibility to accept and subsequently begin an internship. Because of the competitive nature involved in the process of obtaining an internship, each candidate is required to apply to at least three settings.

To accept an internship placement, a candidate must be in good academic standing and must have successfully completed all academic requirements as described above.

Academic Regulations and Information

CALENDAR AND CLASSES

Academic Year

The academic calendar is outlined at the beginning of this handbook. The academic year of the specialist program is divided into three semesters. Candidates are expected to register for Fall, Winter, and Summer classes at the designated time and place and in accordance with procedures outlined in this text and in program literature unless they have an approved leave of absence (see section on Candidate Enrollment).

Attendance

Candidates are expected to attend <u>all</u> scheduled learning activities including classes, lectures, seminars, and examinations. Anticipated absences should be cleared <u>in advance</u> with the instructor. Absences from any part of eight-week, weekend format courses will necessitate a withdrawal from the course. Excessive absences from semester-length courses may result in a lower grade at the instructor's discretion or may necessitate a withdrawal from the course.

CANDIDATE ENROLLMENT

All degree-seeking and provisional degree-seeking candidates are considered full-time students by the program when they register for two or more courses per semester. This requirement is independent of the number of transfer credits the candidate may receive. During the final internship year, candidates are considered full-time when enrolled in the internship seminar course and completing an approved full-time internship.

In order to maintain active candidate status, all candidates are to be in continuous registration until they receive their degree unless prior approval is received from the Program Office. Failure to remain in continuous registration will be considered formal withdrawal from the program. Candidates who do not complete courses for two consecutive semesters will be considered not in continuous enrollment and will be reviewed by the program office.

Residency and Full-Time Status

For program purposes, candidates are considered to be full-time if they complete six credit hours each semester. The final internship year requires completion of two (2) credit hours each semester in order to maintain full-time status. Candidates receiving financial aid who are considering completing less than the scheduled credit hours in any given semester, should discuss this with the specialist program office. It is the responsibility of the candidate to seek advisement of options available for completing the specialist program. For certain forms of financial aid, full-time and part-time status may be defined differently. Aid during the summer semester may require summer registration. Candidates applying for financial assistance MUST clarify this with the Office of Student Financial Assistance. The academic progress of students is reviewed annually by this office, and financial aid may be impacted if not deemed satisfactory. Only courses required by the degree program are eligible for financial aid.

Leave of Absence

A Leave of Absence (LOA) is a university-approved temporary period of time during which the candidate is not enrolled, but is not considered withdrawn from the university. A candidate may request a leave when a good cause can be demonstrated. A request for leave due to poor academic performance is not considered good cause.

Candidates must apply in writing for a leave of absence to the Program Office. If granted, the leave shall be for a stated period of time, not to exceed one year. A second year leave of absence will be granted only for extraordinary circumstances. Additional leaves of absence will be granted only while securing an internship. Time spent on an approved leave of absence is not charged against the seven-year time limit. Candidates on leave of absence are not permitted to participate in any university related activity, including practicum or supervision. Candidates returning from a leave of absence must meet with the designated administrator and/or faculty to discuss readiness to resume studies and field-based activities. If a health reason (physical or mental) is involved, candidates must present a letter from the treating professional attesting to their readiness to return. If the designated administrator and/or faculty determine that there is sufficient concern about a candidate's readiness, the case will be referred to the Professional Standing Committee (PSC). The committee's deliberations may include an interview of the candidate. Findings may include a determination that the candidate is not ready to return and may specify needed remedial actions. Candidates returning from a leave of absence are governed by the policies and procedures in place on their return. They should contact the program office well in advance of their return to register for courses.

Candidates who interrupt their studies without a leave of absence or register in absentia will be assumed to have terminated their studies and will be administratively withdrawn from the program. Such candidates must make formal application for readmission if they wish to continue the program at a later date.

Time Limits

To assure that an awarded degree represents up-to-date knowledge and skills, candidates are required to complete their program within seven years from the date of first enrollment. Candidates are expected to graduate with the specialist degree within this time period. In the event that a matriculated candidate who has been in continuous enrollment does not complete all requirements within the seven-year time limit (excluding approved leaves of absences), he or she must enroll in the Specialist Program and:

- 1. Maintain full-time status (minimum six (6) credits per semester, excluding summer sessions).
- 2. Complete remaining degree requirements, which will include any course work that is more than seven (7) years old.

Financial aid will not cover any courses beyond the model curriculum. The candidate is encouraged to consult with the Office of Financial Assistance in order to plan accordingly.

Failure to Register

In order to remain an active and matriculated candidate, registration is required in every semester until the completion of degree requirements unless a leave of absence has been granted. Failure to remain in continuous registration will be deemed the candidate's formal withdrawal from the program. Such candidates must make formal application and go through the entire admission process if they wish to reenter the program at a later date. All other program, college, and university requirements will be in effect.

Matriculation Requirements (Degree Candidacy)

Candidates who are admitted into graduate study at the specialist level under the alternate degreeseeking plan are reviewed for degree candidacy (matriculation) after completion of the first four courses (12 credits) in which they are enrolled. During the formal review for matriculation, candidates' academic performance in their first four courses will be examined. Candidates must earn a grade point average of 3.0 or above in the four designated courses to be matriculated. **Candidates who receive two grades below a "B-" or a grade of "F" in any of the four designated courses will not be matriculated and will be immediately withdrawn from graduate study.**

Prior to the formal matriculation review, should a candidate receive a second grade below "B-" or a grade of "F", the candidate will automatically be withdrawn from graduate study. Under no circumstances will candidates who achieve a grade point average of 2.5 or below in the four designated courses be permitted to take graduate level courses in the College of Psychology Program.

Candidates with a grade point average greater than 2.5 but less than 3.0 for the four designated courses will be maintained in a non-matriculated status. No more than four additional courses may be taken without achieving an overall grade point average of 3.0.

ADVISEMENT

Orientation

All new candidates are required to attend orientation before the start of the first semester. Candidates will be provided with needed information about the university, college, and program, as well as register for the first semester. Candidates will have the opportunity to meet with program faculty and administration.

Academic Advisement

The specialist program offers academic advisement to candidates through the program office. Faculty are accessible to candidates to assist with course planning and selection, appraisal of academic standing, review of university policies and procedures, and to respond to individual circumstances. The formal orientation program begins the advisement process. Candidates will be familiarized with the academic program and requirements, registration procedures, library information, candidate rights and responsibilities, and other relevant programmatic issues. Candidates may meet with an advisor regularly during registration or at any time upon request.

Advisement about specific course content is available from the faculty teaching a specific course. Candidates are encouraged to contact faculty whenever there is a question regarding specific course requirements. Individual general advisement is offered through full-time and core school psychology faculty and site managers. Candidates should meet with an advisor regularly, especially prior to registration and application for practicum.

All matters pertaining to a candidate's record, scheduling of classes, leaves of absence, class absences, etc. should be directed to the program administration on the Fort Lauderdale campus.

Peer Mentoring

Prior to orientation, each candidate will be assigned a mentor from among upper-level candidate cohorts. This mentor will be available to all first year students to provide support and peer advisement. This process is coordinated by the Graduate Association of School Psychology (GrASP) and monitored by the site manager.

CANDIDATE RETENTION AND PROGRESSION

A summary of successful candidate performance and progression to the program is provided in the following table.

Decision Point	Key Assessment Indicators
Admission	Traditional Admission
Does the applicant demonstrate potential for graduate study? Does the applicant demonstrate potential for ethical, reflective, professional practice in diverse communities?	 GPA (3.0 based upon last 2 years undergraduate study preferred; 3.4 GPA from a regionally accredited graduate program in psychology, education or a related field based on a minimum of 18 hours) Professional/Faculty letters of recommendations (2) Faculty interview ratings Written statement of professional experiences Completion of GRE (with combined 297 or higher) or MAT (40th percentile or higher) preferred Completion of 3 credit hours of coursework in research and evaluation or statistics
	Alternative Admission
	An applicant who does not meet one or more of the criteria above, but has a bachelor's degree in psychology, education, or a related field from a regionally accredited institution and has completed 3 credit hours in research and evaluation or statistics may be considered on the basis of relevant professional or exceptional experience or accomplishment. The admissions committee renders a decision based on Professional/Faculty letters of recommendation, faculty interview ratings, written statement of professional experiences, resume, and teaching certification.
	Applicants in this category must meet the following matriculation criteria in order to be admitted to degree candidacy:
	 Cumulative GPA of 3.0+ on four designated courses Candidates must not receive two grades below "B-" or a grade of "F" in any of the four designated courses. Candidates who do so are automatically withdrawn from graduate study and not permitted to take graduate level courses in the program. Faculty evaluation of professional functioning (work characteristics/dispositions)
Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based Does the candidate demonstrate knowledge, skills, and dispositions necessary for practicum?	 Documentation of the <i>Candidate Evaluation and Feedback Form – Year 1</i> of the following: Cumulative GPA of 3.0+ 80% or greater on all Florida Educator Accomplished Practices Key Assessments completed in Year 1 Faculty evaluation of professional functioning (work characteristics/dispositions) Signed log documenting completion of required 35 hours of course-related field experiences Successful completion of prerequisite coursework: PSY 700, 710, 715, 735, 750
Practicum in School Psychology: Applied Skills Does the candidate demonstrate knowledge, skills, and dispositions	 Documentation of the <i>Candidate Evaluation and Feedback Form – Year 2</i> of the following: Cumulative GPA of 3.0+ 80% or greater on all Florida Educator Accomplished Practices Key Assessments completed in Year 2 Faculty evaluation of professional functioning (work characteristics/dispositions)
necessary for third year practicum?	 4. Successful completion of prerequisite coursework: PSY 755, 770, 780, 782, 784, 786, 792, 800

Decision Point	Key Assessment Indicators		
	 Practicum supervisor's ratings of candidate's practicum performance in Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based (PSY 800) (Candidate achieves ratings of 80% or higher in each domain) 		
Internship Does the candidate demonstrate knowledge, skills and dispositions necessary for the internship?	 Documentation of the <i>Candidate Evaluation and Feedback Form – Year 3</i> of the following: Cumulative GPA of 3.0+ 80% or greater on all Florida Educator Accomplished Practices Key Assessments completed in Year 3 Faculty evaluation of professional functioning (work characteristics/dispositions) Successful completion of prerequisite coursework: PSY 760, 800, 805 Practicum supervisor's ratings of candidate's practicum performance in Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based (PSY 800) and Applied Skills (PSY 805) (Candidate achieves ratings of 80% or higher in each domain) 		
Degree Conferral Has the candidate demonstrated the knowledge, skills, and dispositions necessary for professional practice?	 Final Internship Portfolio Review and Program Performance Evaluation Internship Portfolio Artifacts include: a. Psychoeducational Evaluation Report b. Case Study – Academic (includes impact on student learning) c. Case Study – Behavioral (includes impact on student learning) d. Consultation/Collaboration Audio-recording e. School-Based MTSS Project f. Florida Teacher Certification Examination –Subject Area Test in School Psychology (SAE) (passing scores required) g. PRAXIS II School Psychologist Test (completion of examination in fall with passing score; completion of second administration in winter if failing score obtained in Fall) h. Field Supervisor evaluation of internship competencies (Final Internship Evaluation) i. Final Internship log documenting a minimum of 1200 hours 		
Follow-up Has the program adequately prepared graduates for ethical, reflective, professional practice in diverse communities?	 Follow-up survey of graduates Follow-up survey of graduates' employers 		

ACADEMIC STANDING (Following Matriculation)

The grading policy for all graduate programs in the College of Psychology requires candidates to maintain a minimum cumulative grade point average of 3.0. In addition, other minimum requirements are in existence. Failure to meet these requirements will result either in academic probation or dismissal as detailed below. The Program Office monitors academic standing for all candidates each semester and coordinates remediation as needed.

Probation

Academic probation will occur automatically when any of the following conditions exist:

- 1. The cumulative grade point average falls below 3.0;
- 2. A grade of "F" is received;
- 3. Three concurrent incompletes "I" appear on the transcript.

The candidate, the specialist program administration, and the Office of Student Financial Assistance will be notified in writing of the candidate's probationary status. A candidate is allowed one year (two full semesters, excluding summer sessions and leaves of absence) to remove probationary status.

Dismissal

Automatic dismissal from any graduate program in the College of Psychology will occur when any of the following conditions exist:

- 1. Academic probation extends beyond one year;
- 2. More than 2 grades below "B-" are received;
- 3. Two grades of "F" are received;
- 4. A grade of "Fail" is earned for internship.

READMISSION

Candidates dismissed from the program may petition for readmission after one academic year. Such candidates will have their records examined by the specialist program admission committee. Applicants should supply documentation regarding remediation, as well as a plan for achieving academic success. Upon approval, the candidate will be readmitted to the program in effect at that time. Only those courses within the past five years with grades of "B" or the are equivalent will be applied toward the specialist degree.

REMEDIATION POLICY

A candidate receiving a grade of "F" in any course must repeat and successfully complete the course within one year (two full semesters, excluding summer sessions and leaves of absence). Both grades shall remain on the candidate's record and shall count toward an accumulation of below "B-" grades; however, only the higher of the two grades will be counted toward the candidate's grade point average.

A grade lower than "B-" in the following courses: PSY 800: Practicum in School Psychology– School Based and PSY 805: Practicum in School Psychology–Applied Skills, reflects inadequate performance and does not satisfy curriculum requirements. The candidate must repeat the course and a minimum grade of "B-" must be achieved. Both grades shall remain on the candidate's record and shall count toward an accumulation of below "B-" grades; however, only the higher of the two grades will be counted toward the candidate's grade point average.

Remediation Guidelines for Coursework and FEAPs

The Director of the Specialist Program coordinates remediation in coursework and FEAP Key Assessment Tasks. Remediation is required when (a) a grade of "F" is earned in any course; (b) a grade lower than a "B-" is earned in PSY 800 or PSY 805; or (c) a candidate obtains a grade below "B-" or below 80% on the FEAP Key Assessment Task in a designated course.

1. *Earning a grade of "F" in any course or a grade lower than a "B-" in PSY 800 or PSY 805* A candidate receiving a grade of "F" in any course must repeat and successfully complete the course within one year (two full semesters, excluding summer sessions and leaves of absence). Both grades shall remain on the candidate's record and count toward an accumulation of below "B-" grades; however, only the higher of the two grades will be counted toward the candidate's grade point average.

A grade lower than a "B-" in PSY 800 and PSY 805 reflects inadequate performance and does not satisfy curriculum requirements. Candidates must repeat the course and earn a grade of at least a "B-". Both grades shall remain on the candidate's record and count toward an accumulation of below "B-" grades; however, only the higher of the two grades will be counted toward the candidate's grade point average.

2. Earning less than 80% in "benchmark" FEAP courses

A candidate earning less than 80% in any of the "benchmark" FEAP courses or on the key assessment of the FEAP must be remediated (see *Candidate Guide to Florida Educator Accomplished Practices*).

- a. <u>Identifying a candidate in need of remediation</u>: Identification of a candidate in need of remediation is the responsibility of the course instructor and can occur during the course or at completion of course requirements. Upon completion of each course, instructors shall complete the appropriate task grading rubric, record the percentage earned for each key assessment task on the matrix located on the last page of the syllabus, and return it to the program office along with course grades.
- b. <u>Determining the remediation task</u>: Remediation tasks are determined by the candidate and course instructor, and monitored by core faculty and program administration. An Individual Remediation Plan (IRP) is developed.
- c. <u>*Time permitted to complete the remediation tasks:*</u> Remediation tasks should be completed within 30 days from the date of assignment. Should a candidate fail a remediation task, he or she shall be provided one additional remediation attempt by the instructor and be provided with an additional 30 days. Failure to be remediated shall prompt referral of the candidate to the program director for coordination of formal review with faculty.

- d. <u>Individual Remediation Plan</u> (see Candidate Guide to the Florida Educator Accomplished *Practices* for documentation form): Candidates being remediated shall develop a remediation plan that addresses the identified problem in consultation with the instructor of the course, a full-time or core faculty member, and administrators as necessary. Remediation interventions shall be documented in a written plan that includes the following:
 - i. Candidate name, instructor name, course number, semester, site where course is taught
 - ii. Identified problem (*Why does the candidate need to be remediated?*)
 - iii. Objective (What are the specifics goals of remediation?)
 - iv. Assignment (*What task shall the candidate be given?*)
 - v. Signatures of candidate, course instructor, and monitoring faculty
 - vi. Due date
- e. <u>Distribution and monitoring of the IRP</u>: Both the candidate and program director are provided with a copy of the signed IRP. Once an assignment is complete, the course instructor shall evaluate the work and assign a percentage. Monitoring faculty and program administration shall be notified once the remediation task is complete.

ANNUAL REVIEW

Annual review is an important vehicle for monitoring candidate progress and for determining the candidate's readiness for the field experience designated for the upcoming academic year (e.g., Annual Review at Year One determines the candidates' readiness for PSY 800 Practicum in School Psychology: School-Based) or degree conferral. As part of this process, candidates meet with at least one faculty member for formal review of their progress in several areas. Prior to their meeting with faculty, candidates submit paperwork which includes course grades, and percent mastery of key assessment FEAP tasks and completed remediation plans as applicable. Participation in professional development, and candidate ratings of professional behaviors and skills by course instructors are reviewed and discussed. Strengths and weaknesses are identified and a continuous professional improvement plan is prepared for each candidate for implementation the following academic year. In order to be approved for the field experience designated for the following academic year, candidates must have a GPA of 3.0 or better, demonstrate 80% criterion mastery of course embedded tasks, demonstrate appropriate professional behavior (based on instructor ratings and faculty observations) and meet prerequisite coursework as outlined in field-based course descriptions.

If a candidate is not approved to enroll in the applied field experience designated for the following academic year (i.e., practicum or internship), a formal remediation plan is required. This plan is developed by the faculty member, candidate and program director and progress is reviewed again within a minimum of six months of the annual review.

GRADING POLICY

The following policies apply to all academic programs in the College of Psychology. All degree programs in the College of Psychology assign grades to coursework according to the following system:

Grade	Points or Percentage Earned	Quality Points
А	93–100	4.00
A-	90–92	3.75
B+	88–89	3.50
В	83–87	3.00
B-	80-82	2.75
C+	78–79	2.50
С	73–77	2.00
C-	70–72	1.75
F	Below 70	0.00

In all courses, a letter grade will be assigned based on the individual instructor's assessment and evaluation of the candidate's work. Some courses (e.g., internship) are graded in terms of **Pass** (**P**) or **Fail** (**F**).

A grade of **"W**" is assigned when a candidate withdraws from a course after the "last day of drop courses," as indicated in the Academic Calendar. A grade of **"W"** will appear on the official transcript. Candidates failing to officially withdraw as indicated in the Academic Calendar will be assigned a final grade based on the work completed and will be subject to grading as described in the course syllabus. Candidates should consult the College's Academic Calendar for specific dates associated with these deadlines.

An "IP" (In Progress) grade indicates that clinical activities (e.g., practica and internship) are ongoing.

An "I" (Incomplete) indicates that the candidate has not completed some of the course requirements during the scheduled time <u>and</u> the instructor has given additional time to do so. An "I" grade is not routinely assigned in courses. An "I" grade is not assigned by faculty when students fail to complete the majority (at minimum 50%) of course requirements. Candidates cannot be assigned an "I" to finish extra credit work.

A candidate must request a grade of Incomplete from the instructor. If the instructor approves an Incomplete, a contract form is signed by the instructor and the candidate and submitted to the Program Office. The contract must specify the following:

- 1. The requirements to be completed by the candidate to remove the Incomplete.
- 2. The time period within which the candidate must satisfy the Incomplete. The time limit is to be specified by the instructor, but must not exceed 10 weeks from the end of the semester.

3. The grade that the candidate will receive if the Incomplete is not satisfied by the conclusion of the specified time period.

Should the instructor choose not to assign an incomplete, the grade assigned will then be based upon the instructor's assessment of the quality and quantity of work completed.

A candidate will not be permitted to register for a sequential course when a grade lower than a Bor an "I" has been received in a prerequisite course.

Policy for Grading Disputes

Grade disputes shall be limited to concerns about the method(s) (i.e., error in calculation of grades) by which grades are determined. A candidate seeking to dispute a decision regarding a course grade and/or other evaluation should seek solutions through the following administrative channels by entering at the appropriate level and proceeding in the order stated:

- a. Course Instructor/Supervisor
- b. Director of Training (Program Director)
- c. Department Chair (final level of appeal).

A candidate seeking to resolve a grade problem or dispute through the administrative channels cited above must initiate such action in writing within five (5) business days (excluding official school holidays and weekends) from the date that the grade was recorded on WEBSTAR. The grade appeal should include a concise statement of the basis of the appeal and shall not exceed one (1) page. The candidate will then have five (5) days from the time of notification of the decision at each level in order to proceed to the next level in the administrative channels cited above (i.e., if the candidate receives notification of an unfavorable decision by the course instructor/supervisor, the candidate must proceed with his/her appeal to the program administrator within five days of said notification). Where a candidate fails to either initiate this process or proceed through this process within the specified time frame, the candidate will be deemed to have waived his/her right to dispute the grade in question.

In the case of a grade dispute or other appeals relating directly to a candidate's academic performance, an administrator may not substitute his/her judgment for the performance appraisal of the faculty member rendering the grade or assessing the candidate's work.

REGISTRATION

All enrolled candidates are expected to be in continuous enrollment every semester until they receive their degree (see section on Student Enrollment). Arrangement with the Office of the Bursar regarding payment of tuition and fees is part of the registration process and registration is a prerequisite to class attendance.

Registration Policies and Procedures

Continuing candidates register directly on the university system: <u>http://webstar.nova.edu</u>. Personal Identification Numbers (PINs) used as a password to gain entry into the system are assigned at the beginning of a candidate's enrollment.

All candidates must complete the Student Enrollment Agreement (SEA) form in order to register for classes. The SEA requires candidates to agree with NSU standards and policies regarding course registration and withdrawal, financial responsibility, a release of liability, and more. Candidates registering for courses will be prompted to complete the form as part of the registration process on <u>Sharklink</u> and <u>Webstar</u>.

Payment of Tuition and Fees

Payment of tuition and fees is due within 30 days of the beginning of a particular semester. Candidates awarded financial aid will have fees/tuition deducted before receiving a refund.

Arrangement with the Office of the Bursar regarding payment of tuition and fees is part of the registration process and **registration is a prerequisite to class attendance.** Candidates who register late will be assessed a \$50 late registration fee. The academic calendar stipulates the last day for completing late registration.

After candidates have registered, should any problems arise related to registration information or credit for fees, candidates should contact the Program Office at (800) 541-6682 (NOVA), Ext. 25826.

Candidates receiving financial aid will be required to pay tuition and registration fees in accordance with the policies of the Office of Student Financial Assistance.

Tuition and Fees for the 2020-2021 Academic Year

Specialist tuition for 2020-2021 will be charged at the rate of \$885 per credit hour. **Candidates should anticipate an annual review of fees by the university and possible increases.** Candidates are expected to pay tuition in full at the time of registration. Candidates receiving financial aid must familiarize themselves with the requirements of that office with regard to payments, and may defer payment only if they have been officially notified of an award. Once a loan check is disbursed, candidates will be responsible for making all appropriate payments.

Application Fee	\$ 50.00 (nonrefundable)
Tuition Fee	\$ 885.00 per credit hour
Student Service Fee	\$ 500.00 per semester (4 or more credits)
	\$ 250.00 per semester (1–3 credits)
*Student Health Insurance	\$2146.00 (August 1, 2020–July 31, 2021)
	\$ 900.00 (August 1–December 31, 2020)
	\$1246.00 (January 1–July 31, 2021)
Registration Fee	\$ 30.00 per semester (nonrefundable)
Textbooks and Supplies	\$1100.00 (approximate cost per semester)
Late Payment Penalty	\$ 100.00 per semester

Professional Liability Insurance Fee	\$ 10.00 per semester
Degree Application Fee	\$ 100.00
Transcript fee	\$ 10.00 per transcript
Fingerprinting/Background Checks	Determined by Agency
Comprehensive Examinations	Examination fees apply

*All NSU students are required to maintain adequate health insurance. Students who already have comparable coverage may waive out of the NSU plan. Fees are assessed per semester. For details, visit the NSU Student Health Insurance website: <u>https://www.nova.edu/bursar/health-insurance/index.html</u>

*Please note that all above fees are subject to change without notice.

Professional Liability Insurance

All specialist candidates are required to carry professional liability insurance coverage provided through the University. Candidates are required to enroll in the plan at the time of each registration. All candidates are required to abide by ethical standards of the profession as delineated in the State Board of Education, rule 6B-1.001, FAC the Code of Ethics of the Education Profession in Florida. Candidates will similarly adhere to the National Association of School *Psychologists* (NASP) **Principles** for Professional **Ethics** (2010 Revision) (http://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/professional-ethics) and to the American Psychological Association Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct (2010 and 2016 Amendments) (http://www.apa.org/ethics/code/index.aspx). In addition to complying with the policies and procedures of the College of Psychology, candidates must also follow all rules and regulations of the agency/school/district where his or her practicum and/or internship will be completed.

The college/candidate professional liability insurance policy provides protection while the candidate is attending Nova Southeastern University and while he or she is engaging in approved college activities. This policy does not provide coverage for non-approved or non-college related activities.

Refund Policy

The period in which a candidate is able to obtain a 100% refund occurs during the first week of the semester. Furthermore, a candidate shall receive a full refund of tuition fees paid by the candidate **prior** to the commencement of instruction if the candidate submits a written request to the institution within three working days of the payment. Refund schedules for tuition fees after the commencement of instruction may be found at the beginning of this handbook under Academic Calendar.

Fees other than tuition are not refundable. Candidates who wish a tuition refund must notify the program office in writing of their request and their reason for withdrawal. Unless written notification is on file, candidates are assumed to be active participants and are responsible for tuition payments.

Any candidate in good standing enrolled in the Specialist Program in School Psychology wishing to withdraw from classes because of illness or some other satisfactory reason must contact the

School Psychology Program Office immediately at (954) 262-5826 / (800) 541-6682, ext. 25826 or email <u>osulliva@nova.edu</u>.

Adjustment of tuition fees will be computed from the date on which the notice is received by the Program Office.

- a) No part of the application fee or the registration fee will be refundable upon withdrawal.
- b) The refundable percentage of the total tuition (paid or due) will be computed in accordance with the refund schedule and rates provided of the College of Psychology Academic Calendar at the beginning of this handbook.

Class Cancellation Policy

The university reserves the right to cancel any class. If a class is cancelled and a replacement is not offered, then candidates will receive a full refund of tuition paid for the cancelled class. If the candidate registered only for that class, then the registration fee would be refunded as well.

Drop/Add

The academic calendar outlines the dates and refund schedule for courses dropped or added. A course that is dropped within the time frame indicated on the academic calendar will not appear on the candidate's official transcript.

Withdrawal from a Course

When the candidate withdraws from a course prior to the first class, the course is deleted from the candidate's record. A "W" grade is assigned when a candidate withdraws from a course after the last date indicated on the academic calendar to drop courses with a refund and **prior** to the last published date to withdraw for the term. If the candidate fails to withdraw by the final published date to withdraw for the term, the candidate will be assigned a grade of "F". Withdrawal from a course may affect the candidate's financial aid status and/or require return of disbursed funds.

Auditing a Course

Under special circumstances and with permission of the instructor and program administration, candidates will be permitted to audit a course. Space in the class must be available. Fees for auditing will be charged at one half the rate of regular tuition. No credit is given, but courses will appear on the transcript as "Audit".

Transfer of Credit

All transfer credits must be awarded during the candidate's **first academic year in the specialist program**. Consideration will be given only to courses taken before matriculation in the specialist program. For candidates entering during the fall semester, a request for transfer credit for first semester courses must be made by August 15th. Request for all other transfer credit must be made by October 15th. For candidates entering during the winter semester, a request for transfer credit for first semester courses must be made by December 15th. Request for all other transfer credit must be made by December 15th. Request for all other transfer credit must be made by Tebruary 15th.

Candidates requesting transfer of credit must submit a written request for transfer along with supporting documentation to the specialist program administration. The candidates must provide

a syllabus and catalog description of courses for which transfer is sought. Faculty members evaluating transfer courses may require the candidate to provide further documentation and supporting material, such as class notes, and/or to meet with them. Transfer credits are not taken into account when computing the candidate's grade point average. The maximum number of credits transferred that will be credited towards graduation is fifteen (15).

Transfer of credits will be awarded when the course being evaluated meets **all** of the following criteria:

- 1. It is a graduate level course taken at an accredited college, or university as a postbaccalaureate candidate. A graduate course is defined as one that would be credited towards a post-bachelor's degree at an institution where the course was taken. This must be verified in the school's bulletin or a letter from the chair of the department and an official transcript.
- 2. It is evaluated as equivalent to a course in the program's required curriculum.
- 3. It was completed no longer than five years before first enrollment in this program.
- 4. A grade of B or higher was received. A grade of P (Pass) or CR (Credit) or other such grades cannot be accepted as equivalent to B unless it can be officially verified as such.
- 5. The candidate must successfully demonstrate competence to the evaluating faculty member for assessment courses.

It will be the responsibility of the candidate to satisfactorily demonstrate the equivalence of the course(s) proposed in order for credits to be awarded. Course work submitted from a foreign institution will be evaluated for equivalency in accordance with accreditation standards.

Courses completed at other institutions after the candidate has enrolled in the Specialist Program in School Psychology will be considered only if there has been prior approval by the Office of Academic Affairs. Typically, such transfer credit is granted only under special circumstances. Transfer credits are not taken into account when computing the student's grade point average.

No transfer credit may be applied to practicum or internship.

Federal Regulations require that veteran candidates **MUST** report all prior credit and training, and that the school **MUST** evaluate such and grant credit as appropriate, with training time and tuition reduced proportionately and with the VA and candidate so notified.

Credits <u>earned</u> at Nova Southeastern University are transferable only at the discretion of the receiving school.

PROVISIONAL ADMISSIONS

Candidates may be provisionally admitted to a degree-seeking program based on a review of unofficial transcripts or other specific program admission requirements. However, this admission includes a condition that final and official documents and requirements must be received within 90 calendar days from the start of the term. If these final and official documents and/or

requirements are not received by that time, the candidate will not be allowed to continue class attendance. Financial aid will not be disbursed to a provisional/conditional candidate until he or she has been fully admitted as a regular candidate (all admissions requirements have been approved by the college/program admissions office).

DEGREE CONFERRAL

Candidates who have completed all requirements for the en-route master of science or the specialist degree must submit an application for degree. Forms are available via the Office of Registrar's website: <u>http://www.nova.edu/cwis/registrar/instructions.html</u>. A fee is required upon submission of each degree application form.

Degree applications require approval by the Office of the Dean, Office of the Bursar, Registrar, and Library. These offices verify that requirements are met and that the candidate's accounts, records, etc. are in good standing.

Upon approval, the application is presented to the University Board of Trustees for conferral. Following the official conferral of the degree, which is noted on the transcript, a diploma is mailed to the candidate. Candidates are encouraged to submit their degree applications at least one (1) month prior to the completion of their program.

GRADUATION

Commencement (graduation) exercises for Nova Southeastern University take place each summer. Eligibility is determined by having completed all requirements prior to the graduation date or expecting to complete internship by the end of the summer term. Candidates eligible to participate in graduation may contact the Office of the University Registrar for information about graduation ceremonies.

Core Performance Standards for Admission and Progress

The standards required for admission and evaluation of progress are designed to protect the safety and well-being of clients and others whom graduates of the program will eventually serve in applied settings. Candidates will be evaluated on an ongoing basis, including in courses, and field experiences (e.g., practica and internship). Candidates for the degree must possess with or without reasonable accommodation(s), multiple abilities and skills. In addition to academic abilities and skills, candidates must possess intrapersonal, communication, behavioral, and personal attributes that are considered integral and necessary parts of professional functioning. Many of these correspond to the Professional Skills and Dispositions assessed throughout the program.

Candidates should be aware – prior to program entry, and at the outset of training – that faculty, training staff, supervisors, and administrators have a professional, ethical, and potentially legal obligation to: (a) establish criteria and methods through which aspects of competence other than, and in addition to, a candidate's knowledge or skills (including, but not limited to, emotional stability and well-being, interpersonal skills, professional development, capacity for self-care, and personal fitness for practice); and (b) ensure – insofar as possible – that the candidates who complete the program are competent to manage future relationships (e.g., client, collegial, professional, public, scholarly, supervisory, teaching) in an effective and appropriate manner.

Because of this commitment, and within the parameters of their administrative authority, faculty, training staff, supervisors, and administrators must strive not to advance, recommend, or graduate candidates with demonstrable problems (e.g., cognitive, emotional, psychological, interpersonal, technical, and ethical) that may interfere with professional competence to other programs, the profession, employers, or the public at large.

While it is difficult to operationally define all characteristics associated with the quality of professionalism, candidates and faculty have targeted several observable behavioral categories that are considered to be an integral and necessary part of professional functioning. These broad areas include the following:

1. Responsible Behavior

- a) Responds constructively to feedback from supervisors or program faculty.
- b) Demonstrates dependability in commitment (e.g., punctuality in attending classes, submitting papers and assignments, meeting with clients, etc.).
- c) Accepts responsibility for own work.
- d) Successfully completes remediation plans and activities.
- e) Resolves issues or problems that interfere with the capacity to acquire knowledge, skills, and attitudes necessary to enter the profession, professional development, or other functioning in a satisfactory manner.
- f) Seeks needed guidance from appropriate sources.
- g) Demonstrates professional comportment.

- h) Abides by the Nova Southeastern University Student Code of Conduct, all College of Psychology policies and procedures, policies and procedures of practicum, internship, or field experience agencies or schools, and state and/or federal law.
- i) Reports immediately any change is status, including arrests, convictions, or incidents in school or field experiences when enrolled as a student.

2. Ethical Behavior

- a) Abides by the ethical standards of the profession as delineated in the American Psychological Association Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct (https://www.apa.org/ethics/code/). Candidates will similarly adhere to the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP) Principles of Professional Ethics (https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/professional-ethics), the State Board of Education, rule 6B-1.001, FAC the Code of Ethics of the Education Profession in Florida (http://www.fldoe.org/edstandards/code_of_ethics.asp), and to the State of Florida Statutes for licensed psychologists (Title XXXII, Chapter 490) (http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&URL=04 00-0499/0490/0490ContentsIndex.html).
- b) Complies with university and program requirements, including academic integrity.

3. Intrapersonal Behavior

- a) Displays usual and customary judgment, flexibility, discretion, self-awareness, self-reflection, and self-evaluation.
- b) Demonstrates the ability to function independently.
- c) Understands the content and potential impact of one's own beliefs and values on clients, peers, faculty, allied professionals, the public, and individuals from diverse backgrounds or histories.
- d) Participates in activities that are pursuant to professional development.

4. Interpersonal Behavior

- a) Demonstrates mature behavior.
- b) Presents a generally respectful, non-hostile, and cooperative attitude.
- c) Demonstrates social skills that facilitate interaction and communication with others; listens well, demonstrates empathy.
- d) Relates well to clients, peers, faculty, allied professionals, the public, and individuals from diverse backgrounds or histories.
- e) Is open to the processes of supervision, including the provision of feedback on personal or interpersonal functioning.
- f) Is able to explore issues that may interfere with the appropriate provision of care or impede professional development or functioning.

CANDIDATE CONDUCT

All candidates are expected to comply with the legal and ethical standards of this institution. Moreover, candidates are expected to comply with the ethical codes and standards of practice of the profession/field of study. Academic dishonesty and/or nonacademic misconduct will result in disciplinary action. Specific instances of misconduct include, but are not limited to, cheating, plagiarism, knowingly furnishing false information to the institution, and forging or altering institution documents and/or academic credentials.

When a candidate's conduct clearly and demonstrably (a) impacts the performance, development, or functioning of the candidate, (b) raises questions of an ethical nature, (c) represents a risk to public safety, or (d) damages the representation of the university program or psychology to the profession or public, representatives of the programs will review such conduct in the manner described below. Candidates should be aware that these areas of professional functioning apply to social media platforms as well. As such, postings or other social media activities/content that violate the APA Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code and Conduct, legal statutes, NSU Code of Student Conduct, or the College's Core Performance Standards for Admissions and Progress may result in a similar review of conduct as described below.

The institution reserves the right to require a candidate to withdraw at any time for misconduct as described above. It also reserves the right to impose probation or suspension on a candidate whose conduct is determined to be unsatisfactory.

Candidates who feel their rights have been denied are entitled to due process.

PROFESSIONAL STANDING COMMITTEE

The Professional Standing Committee of the College of Psychology is appointed by the Dean of the college and serves in a variety of capacities related to the review of candidate professional standing matters. The Committee consists of faculty, a student representative, and other members as appointed by the Dean.

The Committee may be asked to review alleged violations of the University Student Code of Conduct, including academic standards and ethical standards of the field. In addition, the Committee may conduct reviews concerning emotional or behavioral problems serious enough to suggest interference with professional functioning, academic performance, or performance in a practicum or internship setting.

The purpose of the committee's review and recommendations are not limited to disciplinary actions; but may encompass efforts to remediate a deficiency or problems so that the candidate can continue their education and function competently as a professional. Committee activities are designed to insure a process by which all relevant facts can be determined, including providing the candidate with full opportunity to present important information. Actions the committee may recommend to the Dean could include, but are not limited to remediation, referral, warning or sanctions up to suspension or termination.

In instances of complaints regarding violations of Student Conduct and Academic Responsibility, the Dean may charge the committee with conducting a formal investigation into the facts pertaining to allegations of misconduct. In such cases the committee will adhere to professional standing committee guidelines that insure a timely and complete review of the facts. The process will insure that the candidate and involved parties have the opportunity to present relevant information.

Candidate Rights and Responsibilities

ETHICAL ISSUES IN THE SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY PROGRAMS

The school psychology programs are concerned with the welfare of the public, the educational experience of the candidate, and the development and maintenance of high standards of ethics and practice in the profession and in the program. All candidates and graduates are expected to be knowledgeable regarding and conform to both the letter and spirit of the current *Professional Conduct Manual of the National Association of School Psychologists* as approved and adopted by the National Association of School Psychologists (NASP). In addition, candidates should review the provisions of the American Psychological Association's (APA) *Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct*. A copy of the full text of materials to which candidates and graduates are expected to conform will be made available in the courses *PSY 798 – Seminar in School Psychologists*, and are also available on the following websites: https://www.apa.org/ethics/code/and-https://www.apa.org/ethics/code/and-https://www.apa.org/ethics/code/and-https://www.nasponline.org/standards-and-certification/professional-ethics. From time to time these materials are amended. Candidates and graduates are expected to review these materials periodically to ensure that they have an understanding of current guidelines.

Special attention should be paid to the following ethical and professional issues, which are illustrative rather than exhaustive or comprehensive:

- 1. Candidates have an obligation to disclose if they have been convicted of a criminal offense, been found guilty, or entered a plea of guilty or nolo contendere (no contest), regardless of adjudication. The disclosure obligation is a continuing one. All candidates must report to the College of Psychology any such event that occurs after filing their application. The College of Psychology will consider new information submitted and, in appropriate circumstances, may change the status of an applicant or candidate. At application, candidates at application give permission to make any necessary inquires and voluntarily and knowingly authorize any former school; government agency; employer; person; firm; corporation, its officers, employees and agents; or any other person or entity making a written or oral request for such information.
- 2. No candidate should represent him/herself as being in possession of the master's, doctoral, or any other degree, either orally or in writing, directly or by implication, until all formal requirements for the degree have been satisfactorily completed and the Board of Trustees has met and conferred the degree.
- 3. It is misleading and inappropriate to append "specialist candidate", or some similar designation, after your name.
- 4. A candidate should guard against being in a position of having final clinical **responsibility** for clinical work. This is most important both ethically and legally.

- 5. When a candidate is in practicum, the candidate will verbally identify him/herself to his/her supervisor, the agency or school staff, and each client as a "school psychology trainee".
- 6. In Florida, new graduates are legally ineligible to represent themselves as "school psychologists" until certified by the Department of Education, or to offer or to advertise independent school psychological services until the Florida license is obtained.
- 7. Any academic, professional, or personal difficulty that results in action being taken by the College of Psychology regarding a candidate will be brought to the attention of the Program Director. Depending upon the particular type of difficulty identified, a number of procedures are available.
- 8. Candidates should familiarize themselves with Chapter 490, *Florida Statutes*, the Florida State law governing licensure as a school psychologist, as well as Chapter 64B, Florida Administrative Code, the rule implementing Chapter 490, *Florida Statutes*.
- 9. Candidates should familiarize themselves with Plan One, Rule 6A-04311, State of Florida Department of Education specialization requirements on certification in school psychology.

DUAL RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN FACULTY MEMBERS AND CANDIDATES

While in principle the NASP and APA policies of discouraging dual relationships are endorsed, recognition is given to the fact that, given the complexity and diversity of our functions, certain dual relationships between faculty members and candidates are bound to arise. Faculty members and candidates are therefore urged to be sensitive to and aware of the existence of dual relationships and to enter into these with full awareness of their implications, and to avoid them whenever possible.

Sexual relationships between a university faculty member or administrator and a candidate who are not married to each other or who do not have a preexisting analogous relationship are inappropriate whenever the university faculty member or administrator has a professional responsibility for the candidate in such matters as teaching a course or otherwise evaluating, supervising, or advising a candidate as part of a school program. Even when a university faculty member or administrator has no professional responsibility for a candidate, the university faculty member or administrator should be sensitive to the perceptions of other candidates that a candidate who has a sexual relationship with a professor may receive preferential treatment. A university faculty member or administrator who is closely related to a candidate by blood or marriage or who has a preexisting analogous relationship with a candidate should eschew roles involving a professional responsibility for the candidate whenever possible. Romantic or sexual relationships between a faculty member and a candidate then enrolled in the faculty member's class (including supervised candidate activities for which academic credit is given) may be or appear to be coercive and are discouraged. Even when no coercion is present, such relationships create an appearance of impropriety and favoritism, which can impair the academic experience of all candidates in that class. It is, therefore, improper conduct for a faculty member to engage in a romantic or sexual relationship with a candidate enrolled in the faculty member's class.

At Nova Southeastern University, romantic and sexual relationships between a faculty member and a candidate are subject to the prohibition against sexual harassment.

It is specifically required that when either a faculty member or any agency, corporation, or program under the auspices of a faculty member employs a candidate, or whenever a candidate or any agency, corporation, or program under the auspices of a candidate employs a faculty member, both parties shall document the existence of this dual relationship in a letter to the Dean of the College of Psychology. This documentation shall be retained in both the candidate's and the faculty member's permanent files. As necessary, an ad hoc committee shall be appointed to review any complaints that might arise as the result of dual employment relationships.

Further, no services provided by a faculty member or any agency, corporation, or program under the auspices of a faculty member shall result in academic credit being granted to a candidate unless the services are officially rendered as part of the recognized curriculum (e.g., practicum work, supervised university research, internship, or course work). Approval of such rendering of service must be in writing and approved by the Dean.

The provision of psychological services by faculty to candidates is discouraged; however, extenuating circumstances may exist, such as when some unusual expertise is possessed by a faculty member or when a candidate was in treatment with a faculty member prior to becoming a candidate. In such cases, the Dean must approve the provision of psychological services to a candidate. Adjunct faculty members who expect no further instructional or supervisory relationship with a candidate may provide services without this reporting requirement.

NO DIRECT PAYMENT TO FACULTY

Direct candidate payment to faculty for educational or professional services is not permissible. That is, no candidate is to make private arrangements to reimburse any faculty member for psychotherapy, tutoring, supervision, or other educational assistance. Candidates are encouraged to seek whatever educational help they need from faculty members and to seek professional services (such as psychotherapy or additional supervision for licensure) outside of the program.

CANDIDATE GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS

The College of Psychology faculty and staff value professionalism, honesty, and ethical conduct in the handling of candidate concerns. At all times, matters are handled in the spirit of education and development. The purpose of the candidate grievance and appeals process is to allow for the orderly resolution of candidate grievances concerning a policy, procedure, or administrative action. At all times, the respect and protection of candidates is of utmost concern.

Evaluation of course work and competency examination evaluations reside within the expertise of faculty members who are uniquely qualified by their training and experience. Such evaluations and grades are not subject to student grievance and appeals under this section unless there is an allegation of federally/state protected discrimination, but rather are subject only to appeal under the policy for Grading Disputes where applicable.

Informal Procedure

Before initiating a formal appeal, the candidate must first meet with the party against whom the complaint is being made and present supporting information in an attempt to resolve the matter informally. If this does not result in an acceptable resolution, the candidates shall bring all matters to the director of training of the school psychology program. If the matter remains unresolved, all matters should be brought to the attention of the Program Director. This appeal should be presented to the appropriate administrator within 30 working days of its occurrence, where informal resolution will continue. Should the director find insufficient evidence or if this step fails to bring about an acceptable resolution, the candidate must next request intervention through the dean of the College of Psychology within another 30 days.

Formal Procedure

- 1. A candidate wishing to proceed with the grievance must file a written appeal with the Dean. This document should contain a concise statement of the particular manner of harm, along with all relevant facts and compelling supporting evidence.
- 2. Upon receipt of a written appeal, the Dean shall review the document to determine if the complaint warrants further review.
 - a. If the Dean decides that no further action should be taken, the appeal will be terminated and a brief written explanation will be submitted to the candidate.
 - b. If the Dean decides that a further review should occur, the appeal shall be referred to the college's standing Appeals Committee.

The committee will conduct a substantive review of all facts it deems pertinent to the appeal. The committee, at its discretion, may interview the candidate or any other pertinent person that it judges has information relevant to the review. No persons may have legal counsel accompany them or appear in their behalf.

- 3. The Appeals Committee will file a written recommendation to the Dean with justification, including whether sufficient evidence exists to uphold or overturn the action being grieved. The Dean will notify the candidate of a determination in writing within a reasonable period following the filing of the appeal. The program will make all reasonable efforts to expedite reviews and conclude the Formal Appeal procedure within 60 days from the date the formal written appeal is submitted to the Dean. However, based upon the individual circumstances and nature of the appeal, the Dean has the discretion to extend the period of time in which to complete the appeal and will inform the candidate of such in writing.
- 4. If the candidate has evidence that there have been any procedural irregularities within the appeals process, such irregularities must be presented in writing to the dean within five (5) days of the notification of determination. The dean will review the document and notify the candidate of a decision. Should any irregularities have occurred, the dean will return the appeal to the Appeals Committee for consideration consistent with the process described in this policies and procedures handbook.
- 5. Following a review of the committee's report, the dean's decision shall be final. Candidates acknowledge upon their acceptance into this program that the above procedure provides for adequate review of university action by any other outside parties or jurisdictions. Further, the jurisdiction for all grievance issues related to policies, procedures, and/or administrative action shall be Broward County, Florida.

COLLEGE OF PSYCHOLOGY STUDENT AID PROGRAMS

Scholarships: The College of Psychology maintains a limited amount of scholarship funds. Information on various scholarships is available at: <u>http://psychology.nova.edu/scholarships/index.html</u>. https://psychology.nova.edu/scholarships/

Assistantships: Assistantships (teaching and research) are available for advanced students through the college.

Student Employment: Student employment opportunities are available within the College of Psychology. These positions are generally awarded on a competitive basis and usually require a 10 to 20 hour time commitment per week.

STUDENT FACILITIES

College of Psychology Testing Library

The college maintains its own library of testing instruments and kits for use by current doctoral and school psychology specialist students, Psychology Services Center and Consortium interns, post-doctoral residents, and College of Psychology faculty. Loan arrangements may vary according to the course and equipment involved. Procedures and conditions for borrowing test equipment will be explained by the course instructor and/or site manager. It is the responsibility of the candidate to check the test kits and materials to verify they are complete and undamaged at checkout. The candidate is held responsible for replacement of lost or damaged tests, materials, and/or equipment checked out from the Testing Library. Renewed tests are due one week from renewal date, unless otherwise specified. Overdue tests will be assessed a fee of \$3.00 per day per test, excluding weekends and holidays. Failure to return tests or equipment in a timely manner may result in referral to the Professional Standing Committee and/or a hold being placed on registration.

Main Campus Mailboxes

All main campus candidates are assigned personal mailboxes. These mailboxes provide for communication between the center and students. Therefore, it is imperative that students check their mailboxes routinely. Candidates have regular mail sent to their home addresses.

Notice (Bulletin) Boards

Notice boards are in various locations in the Maltz Building and at the regional campuses. These boards are a valuable source of information regarding class schedules, typing services, student meetings, continuing education seminars, apartments for rent, etc. After approval from the Office of the Dean, students may post notices on the bulletin boards located in the first floor lounge, the student carrel area, and designated bulletin boards on the second floor. Other boards are for college or university use only. Candidates are prohibited from posting, altering, or removing notices or

messages from these boards. No announcements or notices may be posted anywhere on doors, walls, or in the elevator.

College of Psychology Organization

DEPARTMENT OF CLINCAL AND SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY ADMINISTRATIVE COMMITTEE

Karen S. Grosby, Ed.D.	Dean
Mindy Ma, Ph.D.	Associate Dean
John E. Lewis, Ph.D.	Chair, Dept. of Clinical and School Psychology
Tom Kennedy, Ph.D.	Director of Academic Affairs
Barbara Garcia-Lavin, Ph.D.	Director of Clinical Training
Sarah Valley-Gray, Psy.D., ABPP	Director of School Psychology Doctoral Program
Angela Waguespack, Ph.D.	Director of School Psychology Specialist Program
Ana Martinez, Psy.D.	Director of Clinical Services/Chief Psychologist Psychology Services Center

SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY ADMINISTRATION

Sarah Valley-Gray, Psy.D., ABPP	Director of School Psychology Doctoral Program
Angela Waguespack, Ph.D.	Director of School Psychology Specialist Program
Suzanne O'Sullivan, M.A.	Program Manager
Jane Lazarus, Ed.S.	Site Manager
Amanda Prive, Ph.D.	Tampa Campus Core Faculty – Site Manager
Emily Cimino, Ph.D.	Tampa Campus Core Faculty – Academics

Department of Clinical and School Psychology Faculty Professional Interests

Full-Time Faculty

Soledad Argüelles-Borge, Ph.D., Nova Southeastern University, associate professor. Adult caregiving issues, impact of culture on caregiving, best practices for writing a dissertation.

Ryan Black, Ph.D., Nova Southeastern University, assistant professor. Psychometrics, including Classical Test Theory and Modern Test Theories (e.g., Item Response Theory); linear and nonlinear mixed effects regression models; research design and methodology; assessment and treatment of serious and persistent mental illness; post-marketing surveillance of prescription opioid abuse.

Paula Brochu, Ph.D., University of Western Ontario, Canada, associate professor. Prejudice, stereotyping, discrimination, and stigma from the perspectives of both the perceiver and the target, including the processes underlying the expression of prejudice, as well as the consequences of stigma on human functioning.

Stephen N. Campbell, Ph.D., Howard University, associate professor. General clinical/community psychology of social change; dual diagnosed; program design and consultation; conduct disorder.

Peter Caproni, Ph.D., Adelphi University, associate professor. Therapeutic/collaborative assessment; school-based consultation; psychological services within schools; emotional/behavioral issues with children and adolescents.

Ralph E. (Gene) Cash, Ph.D., ABPP, NCSP, New York University, professor. School psychology; psychoeducational assessment, diagnosis, and treatment; depression; anxiety disorders; suicide prevention; forensics, including child custody, wrongful death effects, and disabilities; stress management; and psychology and public policy.

Alexandru F. Cuc, Ph.D., New School University, associate professor. Cognitive psychology; conversational remembering; group dynamics; collective amnesia of traumatic events; autobiographical memories.

Jennifer Davidtz, Ph.D., University of Massachusetts Amherst, associate professor. Community mental health; the treatment of long-term mental illness, borderline personality disorder, and complex trauma; countertransference and other intersubjective psychotherapy process phenomena; psychotherapy integration.

Christian DeLucia, Ph.D., Arizona State University, associate professor. Emergence of problem behaviors during adolescence, with a particular emphasis on adolescent substance use and abuse; tatistical methods for the analysis of longitudinal data; and methodological issues relevant for the design and analysis of psychosocial interventions.

Frank A. De Piano, Ph.D., University of South Carolina, professor. Professional interests include hypnosis (past president of Division 30, Psychological Hypnosis), community psychology, health and medicine, and the development of models for professional training of psychologists.

Jan Faust, Ph.D., University of Georgia, professor. Child-clinical and pediatric psychology: child abuse (sexual and physical) and neglect; child treatment outcome research; PTSD in children and adolescents; child adjustment to acute and chronic medical conditions; lifespan psychosis.

David Feldman, Ph.D., Gallaudet University, associate professor. Clinical and forensic psychology specializing with the deaf and hard-of-hearing; sexual offenders; competency; correctional psychology; psychology and the law; psychological evaluation and assessment; military psychology; psychology of leadership; combat and post-traumatic stress disorders.

Ana Imia Fins, Ph.D., University of Miami, professor. Health psychology, sleep medicine; insomnia; chronic fatigue syndrome; posttraumatic stress disorder; periodic limb movement disorder.

Diana Formoso, Ph.D., Arizona State University, associate professor. Risk and protective factors that shape youth development within low-income, ethnic minority families; family conflict, parenting, and child outcome and how they are impacted by families' ecological and cultural context (e.g., economic hardship, neighborhood risk, immigration and acculturation); intervention development for ethnic minority children and families experiencing adversity; the family lives and school experiences of immigrant youth.

Barbara Garcia-Lavin, Ph.D., Nova Southeastern University, associate professor. Psychological assessment, training/supervision, autism and developmental disabilities, youth aggression and conduct problems, health psychology, and school psychology.

Douglas Gibson, Psy.D., M.P.H., ABPP, Nova Southeastern University, associate professor. Neuropsychology; concussion assessment and management; expert consulting and testimony; neurocognitive functioning and medical illness; resilience and health psychology; heart rate variability; national security/intelligence psychology.

Charles Golden, Ph.D., ABPP/ABCN, University of Hawaii, professor. Neuropsychology of head injury, stroke, and multiple sclerosis; neuropsychological and personality assessment; rehabilitation and community reintegration following brain injury; neuropsychology in childhood and in school settings; learning disabilities; hyperactivity; general assessment.

Iryna Kasi, Ph.D., University of Central Arkansas, assistant professor. Psychological and psychoeducational assessment; school neuropsychological assessment; assessment of culturally and linguistically divers individuals; differentiating cultural and linguistic differences from disorders.

Alan D. Katell, Ph.D., West Virginia University, professor. Assessment and treatment of eating disorders; psychological factors in cardiac rehabilitation; exercise promotion and maintenance; health psychology; coping with chronic illnesses and other physical challenges.

Tom Kennedy, Ph.D., University of Miami, associate professor. Neuropsychological assessments, behavioral medicine interventions, psychotherapy, group therapy, family therapy.

Jeffrey L. Kibler, Ph.D., University of Miami, professor. Cognitive-behavioral regulation of emotion/mood disorders. Behavioral medicine: biobehavioral aspects of posttraumatic stress, psychosocial stress, and pain; psychosocial risks for illness (e.g., heart disease); health risk reduction; psychophysiology; minority health: predictors of biobehavioral research participation for individuals of racial minority.

John E. Lewis, Ph.D., Syracuse University, professor. Intercultural psychotherapy and assessment; counseling and psychotherapy with prison populations; educational and vocational assessment and counseling; school psychology; international perspectives.

Stephen C. Messer, MA, Ph.D., University of Mississippi, Oxford, associate professor. Research methods; multivariable statistics, latent variable models, longitudinal design and analysis; diagnostic validity and measurement; developmental epidemiology and psychopathology; military psychology and combat-related PTSD.

Timothy R. Moragne, Psy.D., Wright State University, professor. Minority issues; health psychology; community psychology; human sexuality; psychological aspects of AIDS; AIDS and minorities.

Barry Nierenberg, Ph.D., ABPP, University of Tennessee, associate professor. Rehabilitation and Health Psychology: psychological factors in chronic illness, biopsychosocial aspects of wellness and disease, healthcare disparities, pediatric psychology, child and family adaptations to acute and chronic medical conditions. The business of psychology and professional credentialing.

Scott Poland, Ed.D., Ball State University, professor. Professional experience has included leading national crisis teams and primary interests are suicide intervention, crisis intervention, youth violence, self-injury, school safety and delivery of psychological and counseling services in schools.

Bady Quintar, Ph.D., ABPP, University of Kentucky, professor. Projective techniques; psychoanalytic psychotherapy; ego psychology; postdoctoral training.

David Reitman, Ph.D., University of Mississippi, professor. Cross-setting (home and school) problems involving children and adolescents. Emphasis on disruptive behavior (i.e., attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder, oppositional defiant disorder, conduct disorder). Interventions are behaviorally-based, empirical, and focus on parent disciplinary practices, problem-solving, and skills building.

Emily Salivar, Ph.D., University of Miami, assistant professor. Couple processes and interventions; treatment dissemination and cost-effectiveness; underserved populations; impact of trauma on relationship functioning.

Barry A. Schneider, Ph.D., Columbia University, professor. Psychodiagnosis and personality evaluation; integrated psychotherapy; medical psychotherapy; rare neurological disorders.

Robert Seifer, Ph.D., Nova Southeastern University, associate professor. Sport psychology; psychological performance enhancement in athletes; attention deficit hyperactivity disorder; positive psychology; clinical practice in community mental health and private practice settings.

David Shapiro, Ph.D., ABPP, University of Michigan, professor. Forensic psychology; mental health law; forensic and clinical assessment; expert witness testimony; malingering; legal and ethical issues.

Linda C. Sobell, Ph.D., ABPP, University of California, Irvine, professor. Alcohol, tobacco, and other drug use disorders; cognitive-behavior therapy; research dissemination; assessment and treatment evaluation; natural recovery; motivational interventions; professional issues.

Mark B. Sobell, Ph.D., ABPP, University of California at Riverside, professor. Substance use disorders, especially alcohol use disorders; behavior therapy; motivational interventions; treatment outcome evaluation; public health approach; processes of persuasion and behavior change; philosophy of science.

Ashley Stripling, Ph.D., University of Florida, Gainesville, associate professor. Geropsychology, clinical training, research and advocacy, promotion of successful, healthy aging through advocacy and clinical interventions; understanding ageism, subjective aging, and the intersection of aging language and perceptions; combating ageist stereotypes.

Lourdes Suarez-Morales, Ph.D., University of Missouri-Columbia, associate professor. Cultural factors in clinical research. Cognitive, environment, and cultural factors and their relationship to anxiety in youth.

Kayla Gurak Thayer, Ph.D., University of Miami, assistant professor. Treatment of severe psychopathology in adults; complex clinical presentations with psychiatric and medical comorbidities; recovery-oriented and evidence-based treatments; veteran and military populations; chronic and severe mental illness; culturally-informed treatments; clinical training and supervision.

Jessica Valenzuela, Ph.D., University of Miami, associate professor. Pediatric psychology; Disparities in child health outcomes and health care quality; Chronic illness prevention and disease management; Psychologists in medical settings; Community-based participatory research approaches and academic-community partnerships for health.

Sarah Valley-Gray, Psy.D., ABPP, Nova University, professor. Neuropsychological, psychological, and psychoeducational assessment; pediatric neuropsychological disorders; psychological services within the schools; infancy and child development (interaction with caregiver); issues of professional development including training and supervision.

Vincent B. Van Hasselt, Ph.D., University of Pittsburgh, professor. Family and interpersonal violence; police psychology; criminal investigative analysis (psychological profiling) and apprehension; interviewing and interrogation techniques; cognitive behavioral interventions with juvenile offenders; behavioral criminology.

Angela Waguespack, Ph.D., Louisiana State University, professor. Psychological, psychoeducational and functional behavior assessment; school-based consultation; psychological services within schools; behavioral interventions with children and adolescents.

Professors Emeriti

W. Joseph Burns, Ph.D., ABPP, University of North Dakota. Lifespan developmental neuropsychology; developmental neuropsychology; neuropsychological effects of toxins, infections, and head injury in children; neuropsychiatric disorders in the elderly; pediatric neurorehabilitation.

William Dorfman, Ph.D., ABPP, Ohio State University. Community mental health; short-term approaches to psychotherapy; eclectic approaches to individual and marital psychotherapy; psycho-diagnosis; objective personality measurement with the MMPI-2 and MMPI-A; role of families and primary caretakers in the treatment and rehabilitation of the chronically and severely mentally ill.

Bernard Eingold, Ph.D., University of Florida. Individual psychotherapy; marital and couple therapy; psycho-diagnosis.

A. Eugene Shapiro, Ph.D., ABPP, New York University. Psychodynamic psychotherapy; health services delivery systems; third-party reimbursement for mental health services; communicative processes in psychotherapy; professional issues.

Edward R. Simco, Ph.D., Nova University. Applied and computational statistics; research design and evaluation; cluster and analysis; psychometrics.

Lenore Walker, Ed.D., ABPP, Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey. Forensic psychology; expert witness testimony; battered women syndrome; violence against women; family and interpersonal violence; sexual harassment; impact of trauma; post-traumatic stress disorder; feminist theory.

Contributing Faculty from Other Departments and Colleges

Jonathan Banks, Ph.D., University of North Texas, assistant professor. Impact of stress of cognitive processes; working memory and executive functioning; mind wandering; change and inattentional blindness; self-control and ego depletion.

Matthew Collins, Ph.D., McMaster University. Language development and memory; body position/activity and cognitions and representation of language in the mind.

Maribel Del Rio-Roberts, Psy.D., Nova Southeastern University. Autism and developmental disabilities, infant mental health, pediatric psychology, play therapy, parenting, health psychology, and psycho-educational assessment of children and adolescents.

Timothy Razza, Psy.D., Nova Southeastern University. Psychological assessment; evidencebased treatment of anxiety and disruptive behavior disorders in children and adolescents; assessment of suicide in children and adolescents; stigma of mental illness.

Jose A. Rey, Pharm.D., BCPP, University of Florida. Psychopharmacology, pharmacoeconomics, pain management.

Nurit Sheinberg, Ph.D., Harvard University. Early childhood development evaluation, autism, parental support.

Part-Time Core Faculty

Scott Simon Fehr, Psy.D., Nova University. Group and individual psychotherapy; marriage counseling, corporate consultation and expert witness testimony.

Emily Cimino, Ph.D., University of South Florida.

Amanda Privé, Ph.D., NCSP, BCBA, University of South Florida. School psychology; adolescent psychopathology; crisis intervention; pre-kindergarten assessment and intervention; behavior analysis

Victor O. Wallen, Ph.D., Florida International University. Social welfare; cross-cultural understanding; substance abuse; individual and group therapy; family and marital therapy.

<u>Clinical Faculty</u>

Amy Ellis, Ph.D., Nova Southeastern University, Assistant Director, Trauma Resolution and Integration Program. Trauma; PTSD.

Maria Fimiani, Psy.D., Nova Southeastern University, Director of Internship Training for the South Florida Consortium Internship Program (SFICP) and Psychology Services at Broward Health Medical Center (BHMC).

Lisa Lashley, Psy.D., Nova Southeastern University, assistant clinical professor, Assistant Director of the Neuropsychological Assessment Center.

Ana Martinez, Psy.D., Nova Southeastern University, associate clinical professor; Director of Clinical Services. Cognitive-behavioral therapy; child, adolescent, adult, and family therapy; specialty anxiety disorders, cross-cultural issues.

Leonard Schnur, Psy.D., ABPP, Nova Southeastern University, associate clinical professor. Clinical supervision and training; interests include treatment of mood disorders for adult and adolescent populations, time-limited dynamic psychotherapy, and psychotherapy integration approaches for treatment of personality disorders.

Yukari Tomozawa, Psy.D., Nova Southeastern University, assistant clinical professor. Provides treatment for children, adolescents, and families as well as psychological testing. Interests include ADHD, Bipolar disorder, anxiety disorders and other chronic mental illnesses.

Shannon Worton, Psy.D., Nova Southeastern University, assistant clinical professor. Training and education; promotion of self-care; suicide prevention; sexual orientation and gender diversity; psychological assessment.

Doctoral and Specialist Programs in School Psychology Adjunct Faculty

Erin M. Anderson, Ph.D. University of Florida

Dana Babain, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Donna Berghauser, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Stephanie Camejo, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Michael Carifio, Ph.D. Auburn University

William Carlyon, Ph.D. University of South Florida

Laura Cruz, Ph.D. Florida State University

Kelli Dari, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Ana M. Faraci, Ph.D. Caribbean Center for Advanced Studies

Denise Hildebrand, Ph.D. University of Saskatchewan

Nicole Jimenez, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Stefany Marcus, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University Sarah Mikhail, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Marcia Pita, Ph.D. George Washington University

Scott Rosiere, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Sally Rushing, Ph.D. University of Florida

Tracy Schatzberg, Ed.D. University of Sarasota

Bianca Srivastava, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Robert Templeton, Psy.D. Argosy University – Sarasota

Michelle R. Watts, Ph.D. University of South Florida

Camellia Westwell, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Ellen Whelan, Psy.D. Nova Southeastern University

Lee Wilkinson, Ph.D. University of Newcastle

IMPORTANT TELEPHONE NUMBERS

<u>Dean's Office</u>	Karen Grosby, Ed.D. Yvette Coello	(954) 262-5701 (954) 262-5712
Academic Affairs	Tom Kennedy, Ph.D.	(954) 262-5807
Clinical Psychology Programs	John Lewis, Ph.D. Esther Espinoza	(954) 262-5729 (954) 262-5726
Clinical Training Office	Barbara Garcia-Lavin, Ph.D. Cavell Vassell	(954) 262-5749 (954) 262-5749
<u>Clinics</u>	Davie (Main Campus)	(954) 262-5730
<u>School Psychology Programs</u>	Main Campus Sarah Valley-Gray, Psy.D., ABPP Angela Waguespack, Ph.D. Suzanne O'Sullivan, M.A. Jane Lazarus, Ed.S.	(954) 262-5826 (954) 262-5783 (954) 262-5719 (954) 262-5826 (954) 850-2748
<u>Tampa (Specialist Program)</u> Student Educational Center Program Administration	Racquel Khuri, Director Amanda Prive, Ph.D. Emily Cimino, Ph.D.	(813) 574-5200 (813) 335-3012 (813) 362-3970
Other Important ContactsCollege of Psychology Student ErCollege of Psychology Student GeAccounts ReceivableLibrary, Research and Tech. Ctr.NSU BookstorePublic Safety (Main Campus)Testing LibraryEnrollment and Student ServicesBursarRegistrar's OfficeDegree ApplicationsFinancial AidGradesInternational StudentsTranscriptsLoan DeferralsVeterans' Affairs		(954) 262-5782 (954) 262-5909 (954) 262-5200 (954) 262-4601 (954) 262-4750 (954) 262-8999 (954) 262-5940 (954) 262-5940 (954) 262-7200 (954) 262-7200 (954) 262-7226/7 (954) 262-7235 (954) 262-7225 (954) 262-7251 (954) 262-7236

NOTE: Toll free number: 1-800-541-6682, ext. 2xxxx (last 4 digits of telephone number)

Argielse-Borge, Soledad 2580 soledada 2046 Schneider, Barry 2572 schneider Bick, Rynan 2579 blackyg 2039 Scier, Robert 2581 scier Bick, Rynan 2579 blackyg 2039 Scier, Robert 2576 skapitod Binck, Jonan 25870 pbroch 2205 Singeis, Aya 2006 sal959 Bruns, Myron 27914 myron bruns Phr12 229 Since, Kay 2574 do Bruns, Myron 2579 bbrun 2026 Skreighur, Weylin 25171 sobell Caprosi, Fixer 244725881 pcelyl Ush127A.2077 Sarrat, Walerie 25171 swing Calins, Anti 28101 wewsing 2528 ccale 2646 Sarrat, Walerie 25181 huarezmentle Calind, Carrati 28589 ccale 2646 Sarrat, Walerie 25181 huarezmentle Calind, Carrati 28589 ccale 20071 fhuarezmentle 25191 thuarezm	OLLEGE OF PSYCHOLOGY				REVISED 8/11/20	DI	1	-
yrgables-Berge, Soledad 92606 92607 9742 Schmaker, Barry 2573 schmak Back, Kynan 22794 Bokery 2009 Scier, Robert 2581 scier Back, Kynan 22794 Bokery 2209 Scier, Robert 2573 scient Back, Kynan 22846 Bolf079 Price 223 Singeto, Aya 22056 scient 25746 scient 25746 scient 25746 scient 25747 scient 25747 scient 35757 Borneberr 2207 Sobell, Mark 25747 scient 35761 Marc 25747 scient 35767 Marc 35777 scient 35777 scient 35777 scient 35781 Marc 35717 scient 35718 scient 35717 s							Email	Roon
anks. Jourdain. 2796 blackry. 2019 Stier, Robert 2581 scifferr backer, Leanne 2264 blackry. 2009 Stier, Robert 2581 scifferr backer, Leanne 2264 blackry. 2005 Stiger, Aya 2005 stiger, Aya barns, W. Joo 22701 myron.burns PYr2 228 Stoell, Linda 25811 sobell arns, W. Joo 22705 bsters 22024 Sobell, Linda 25811 sobell arns, W. Joo 22701 bsters 22024 Sobell, Linda 25811 sobell arns, W. Joo 22701 bctr.//AV207 Sarrard, Vakria 2764 avariting arnol, Fintar 22810 crass 2004 Fartar, Fartar 25762 avariting avaritin, Linnaffer 22813 linnarezmorting 21024 Fartar 22642 kriant 2012 avaritin, Linnaffer 22810 coleris 1018 Partar 2101 Donnonavariting 2101 2	cevedo, Amarilis	25741	aa1011	1076	Scheyd, Glenn, Chair	27991	scheydjr	Prkr 22
Back Rynn 2294 blackrya 2008 Scier, Robert 2581 selfer Brochu, Paula 2580 bl1079 Priz 223 Scier, David 2505 skapitod Bros, Myron 27014 myron.burns Priz 225 Scien, C. David 25744 od Bros, Myron 27014 myron.burns Priz 225 Scien, C. David 25744 ods Anghell, Sepphen 25295 betts D2075 Scien, Mark 25717 sobell Angh, Gren 25709 craphs Davids Sciengan, Wyrin 25177 sobell Anghes, Tarry 22447 25881 cradock 2005 Streingan, Wyrin 25172 astreingan Andrek, Tarry 22889 cradock 2004 Harrz astreamerke 2512 Harrz Nardar, Longin 25810 codehrian 1016 Hayer, Kayha 25810 Harrz Streamer 2513 Harrz Streamer 2513 Harrz Streamer 25121 Harrz Streame	rgüelles-Borge, Soledad	25820	soledada	2040	Schneider, Barry	25742	schneidb	107
bancher, Leannen 28469 b1079 PHz 22 Shapiro, David 2950 shapiro brenh, Puali 27570 pPrecha 2005 Shigter, Aya 2006 sha1959 brans, W. Joc 27501 brurns PHz 228 Since, Li, Linda 25111 sobell ampoll, Begron, Peter 2447/25882 perfoll Sobell, Mark 25774 sobell Jahn, Gene 25703 cralph 12002 Since, Li, Avaira 27674 vvs111 Jahn, Gene 25703 craralph 12003 Sternghanz, Warin 25762 astripling Yaddec, Karravi 22868 lecradeck CCCR 440 Surez-Morales 25712 tattra Yavidz, Famifer 25610 celavis 1006 Famar, Famak 25630 lecinii 0101 Thaver, Kayla 25801 lecinii 0102 Valuz, Avaina 25753 telomspon Vavidz, Famifer 25710 doderinan 0.1117 Thompson, Isabel 25960 eithompson Valuz, Anan 25711	anks, Jonathan	27965	jb2676	Prkr 241	Schnur, Leonard	25731	schnur	110
brechn, Phula 23570 pbrochn 2006 sal 559 brens, Myron 2714 wyron burns Phr2 29 Since, Ed. 25741 oxhell brens, Myron 22759 burns 2026 Sobell, Linda 25741 sobell anpeul, Stephen 22767 Burns 2027 Sterikel, Mark 25747 sobell and, Gene 25703 craftph 2005 Sterightang, Weylin 28177 sterightang ald, Gene 25703 craftph 2006 Fartar, James 28192 tatraf bradek, Enrard 25899 celask 2006 Tatra, James 28192 tatraf bradek, Enrard 25890 celask 2004 Tatra, James 28192 tatraf bradek, Enrard 25891 celask 2004 Tatraf, James 28192 tatraf bradek, Marcel 25910 celask 20174 Tatraf, James 25911 tatraf bradek, Jack 25911 celask 20174	ack, Ryan	25794	blackrya	2039	Seifer, Robert	25681	seiferro	104
Jams, Myron 27914 myron Jums PHz 22 Simes, Ed. 2794 exted Jams, W. Joo 23799 stepheran 2026A Sobell, Linda 2511 osbell Jargon, Pietr 2444705882 Ged BII USA 2767 vst1 steragla Jains, Mat 28101 wst224 Sobell, Mark 28171 steragla Jains, Mat 28101 wst224 Steraglang, Adaly 28171 steragla Jains, Mat 28101 wst252 Hyring, Adaly 28161 atriat Jains, Mat 28102 calas CCR 440 Starez-Morales, Lourdes 28121 tatriat Jains, Mat 28101 data/s Corral calas 27512 tetramata Jains, Mat 28101 delata Corral 28102 thettetra Jains, Mat 28101 fatas 1003 Varanas, Mata 25601 efformora Jains, Mat 28101 motare 25751 fomozava 1117 Thompone, Taira	oucher, Leanne	28469	lb1079	Prkr 223	Shapiro, David	25705	shapirod	2030
Jams, M. Joe 29708 burns 2020A Sobell, Linda 25811 sobell Sampell, Suppler 25794 suppler 25744 sobell Sampell, Suppler 2444725821 ceralpl 2061 Skernjanz, Weylin 28773 soverall Sahn, Matt 28101 eve292 Phir 222 Skernjanz, Weylin 28772 sastragg Caddox A, Travis 22868 teradock CCCX 440 Saare, Lourdes 28131 Suarezanotals Savid, Carra 25817 jákvidu 1063 Errinar, Jaine 28162 etrmana Savid, Carra 25801 cedavial 20371 Tescrine, Vanarezanotas 5536 termana Savid, Loristian 25810 cedavial 1033 Torsone, Tastel 25602 ithompson De Fano, Frank 25601 derfama 2031 Torsone, Tastel 25602 ithompson De Fano, Frank 25602 ifhumpson 2502 ithompson 2502 ithompson Saut, Anan 257	rochu, Paula	25870	pbrochu	2065	Shigeto, Aya	28006	as1959	Prkr 23
Sampeli, Bisphen 2579 sephen 2007 Sobelli, Mark 2747 sobellin Janyon, Kerr 244775882 Ge491 USA 28171 sterngla Jains, Ment 28101 we292 Phr12 22 Sternglang, Alvy 28162 astringling Yandox, Kravis 22858 Leradock CCR 440 Starter, Jaine 28193 Issare zerrorate Navis, Cirra 228517 jdavidig 1010 Thyrer, Asyta 28860 Victoria Davis, Cirra 228501 cedavisi 2037 Testeria, Janesea 25601 ethompson Davis, Cirra 228601 cedavisi 2037 Testeria, Viaeresa 25801 ethiompson Davis, Girra 237601 dedpiano CC Thompson, Eric 23601 ethiompson Davis, Girra 23751 indurangan 2031 Testeria, Viaeria 25735 testeria Davis, Girra 23751 indurangan 2031 Testeria 25735 testetitin Davis, Girra	urns, Myron	27914	myron.burns	Prkr 229	Simco, Ed	25744	ed	2030A
Dayron, Peter 244725882 pc491 U Schi 127A0207 Sarran, Valerie 27674 Vysti 2ah, Gene 22703 craph 2008 Sarran, Valerie 28171 sternagh 2ollins, Mut 22810 we292 Phr 223 Stepling, Ablay 2872 astriging 2avdir, Kanafra 22889 catex CCR 440 Sarrar, Valers, Lourdes 28131 luarezenorale 2avdir, Kanafra 22880 catex CCR 440 Sarrar, Valers, Lourdes 28131 luarezenorale 2avdir, Kennafer 228817 jakuvidz 1003 ter Maat, Marcedes 2973 terizera 1475 De Tano, Frank 23616 deducta 1001 Thayer, Kayla 25801 editama Dorgan, Mudy 25817 mdunagan 1011 Thompson, Eric 25610 edihompson Stat, Ann 25751 fmara 1013 Valerzeeh, Jessica 2573 valezgi Stat, Ann 25751 fmara 1003 Valerzeeha 2573 v	urns, W. Joe	25708	burns	2028A	Sobell, Linda	25811	sobelll	1054
Dayron, Peter 244725882 pc491 U Schi 127A0207 Sarran, Valerie 27674 Vysti 2ah, Gene 22703 craph 2008 Sarran, Valerie 28171 sternagh 2ollins, Mut 22810 we292 Phr 223 Stepling, Ablay 2872 astriging 2avdir, Kanafra 22889 catex CCR 440 Sarrar, Valers, Lourdes 28131 luarezenorale 2avdir, Kanafra 22880 catex CCR 440 Sarrar, Valers, Lourdes 28131 luarezenorale 2avdir, Kennafer 228817 jakuvidz 1003 ter Maat, Marcedes 2973 terizera 1475 De Tano, Frank 23616 deducta 1001 Thayer, Kayla 25801 editama 2571 infonzion Dorfman 1117 Thompson, Eric 25610 edihompson 25731 infonzion Stat, Ann 25711 farsti 1003 Valerzera, Lessica 25737 iofonzion Stat, Ann 25711 farsti 10024		25759	stephcam	2067	Sobell, Mark	25747	sobellm	1061
Cash, Gene 22703 eraph 2005 Sternglaz, Weylin 28177 sternglag Cradbeck, Travis 22808 teraddock CCR 446 Starcz-Morels, Lourdes 2813 Juarezmerite Cas, Alexandru 22880 cels COR 440 Starcz-Morels, Lourdes 2813 Juarezmerite Cash, Alexandru 22881 jdavidz 1036 fer Maat, Mercedes 25728 termat Davis, Cerrar 22603 ceducia 1081 Thayer, Kayla 25800 kg119 De Lucia, Christian 23766 depiano OC Thompson, Fric 25601 ethompson De Pano, Frank 23761 offran 0117 Thompson, Fric 25602 ithompson Sing, Amy 23904 md934 1045 Valley-Gray, Start 2573 tompson Fistarta 2573 tompson Fistart 2573 tompson Fistart 2573 tompson Fistart 2573 tompson Fistart 2573 tompson Fistart <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>÷</td><td></td><td></td><td>_</td><td></td><td>Prkr 236</td></td<>			÷			_		Prkr 236
Collins, Mart 22101 we 222 Phr 222 Steping, Abley 2572 astrpling Collins, Mart 22889 Cack CCR 44G Super-Morels, Lourdes 28131 Isuarezorales Davidar, Lemanfer 22889 cack 2066 Tarar, Jaine 28192 tarar Davidar, Lemanfer 22801 davidar 20136 Texteria, Vanesa 46016 vetectra Davidar, Lemanfer 22801 cdavida 20137 Texteria, Vanesa 46016 vetectra De Pano, Frank 23710 derfman 1117 Thompson, Fixe 25601 efthompson Dormgan, Midny 23731 mdragan 25731 mdragan 25731 inthompson Stat, Ann 25731 fnaust 1005 Valers-Gran, Lessica 27371 vjs373 valers-Grander, Marcale 2519	A		<u> </u>			_		Prkr 240
Craddock, Tavis 2286 teradock CCR 446 Suarez-Morels, Lourdes 2813 Buarezmotales Davidz, Caran 22889 cakex 2064 Tatra T, Jaine 2810 tatra Davidz, Caran 22630 cdavid1 2017 Ticzienz, Vanesas 4560 vieizera Davidz, Caran 22560 cdavid1 2017 Ticzienz, Vanesas 4560 vieizera Davidz, Invis 22570 dedunata 1001 Thompon, Eric 2560 ethompon Davidz, Invis 23761 dedunata 2311 Timozava, Vikari 2375 tomozava Singa, Amy 25801 Marguaga 2031 Timozava, Vikari 25752 vanhases Feldman, David 25851 Gfeldman 2032 Parissky, Vincent 25752 vanhases Fernande, Mercedes 27804 mty34 Pirta 20167 Valley, Gray, SarA valleygr Fernande, Mercedes 25897 nanifins 1056 Walter, Lonore 2574 walkare						_		1029
Day, Alexandru 2589 calex 2064 Tartar, Jaime 28192 Intarta Davidiz, Jennifer 25810 cdavita 2037A Texteriar, Marcedes 25783 terman Davidiz, Clerrán 25810 cdalutia 1081 Tayer, Kayla 25880 kg11 De Jano, Frank 23766 definian 0.01 Thompson, Faric 25801 etfompson Dormfann, Willam 25710 dofrman 1117 Thompson, Isabel 25602 ithompson Sust, Jan 25713 infaust 1003 Valery, Sarah 25783 valley Sust, Jan 25713 jfaust 1003 Valey, Gray, Sarah 25783 valley Sermadez, Mercedes 27040 mr9M4 Phr 242 Valey, Gray, Sarah 25783 valley Sermadez, Mercedes 27070 mobia Phr 242 Valey, Gray, Sarah 25783 valley Sermadez, Mercedes 27071 morbia 1066 Waley, Leance 25724 valley								2078
Davidiz, Jennifer 25817 jákvidiz 1036 ter.Mast. Mercedes 25728 termana Davis, Cierra 25800 cdavial 20376 Texieris, Vanessa 45616 tvitxira Davis, Cierra 25810 cdelucia 1081 Tayer, Kayla 25880 k.gl 19 De Pano, Frank 23766 depiano OC Thompson, Eric 25602 ithompson Damagan, Mindy 25713 infama 1031 Tompson, Isabel 25502 tomozawa, Yukari 25755 tomozawa, Yukari 25753 tomozawa, Yukari 25753 tomozawa, Yukari 25753 tomozawa, Yukari 25753 tomozawana, Yukari 25753 tomozawana, Yukari 25752 tvanhasse Yanhasse Yanhasse <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>_</td><td></td><td>Prkr 231</td></t<>						_		Prkr 231
Davis, Clerra 25603 cedavis1 2037A Teixeira, Yanessa 45636 Vvectora DeLausia, Christian 25810 cedavis1 1081 Thayer, Kayla 25880 kg119 DeLausia, Christian 23766 deprino OC Thompson, Fric 25691 ethompson Dariftan, Willam 25716 dorfman 1117 Thompson, Isabel 25692 ethompson Sunga, Mindy 25791 indurang and 2031 Tonczawa, Yukari 25755 tomczawa Sinsk, Jan 25791 infanis 1034 Valey-Gray, Sarah 25783 valleygr Fernandez, Mercedes 27804 mi934 Phr 242 Volairer, Michael 28190 mvolair Frand, Robert 25669 mfraud 20468 Gausche, Chris 27132 eguanche Frand, Robert 25605 rfraud 20466 Gausche, Chris 27132 eguanche Sinon, Douglas 25552 gobondp 1065 Habell 25832 jhubbell Jhube	·				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			1058
DcLureia, Christian 25810 educia 1081 Thyre, Kayla 25800 §g11 De Piano, Frank 23766 depiano OC Thompson, Eric 25691 ethompson Orman, Milan 25710 dorfman 1117 Thompson, Eric 25602 ithompson Silas, Amy 25802 Amy, Elis 1034 Valexvela, Escisa 25737 iyót37 Faust, Jan 25805 defedman 2003 Yalley-Gray, Sarah 25783 valleys Frinnin, Maria 25897 danifus 1006 Valley-Gray, Sarah 25719 waguespa Frinnin, Maria 25897 anaifus 1066 Waguespat, Angela 25719 waguespa Frinnin, Maria 25897 anaifus 1066 Waguespat, Angela 25719 waguespa Friend, Robert 25705 grono 20486 Gayle, Gregory 25903 ggayle1 Gardi-Lavin, Barbara 27717 garcia la 2026A Guanche, Chris 27132 cguanorieg0						_		
De Pinan, Frank 23766 depiano OC Thompson, Irske 25691 ethompson Dorfman, William 25710 dorfman 1117 Thompson, Irakel 25692 ithompson Dangan, Mindy 25781 mdunagan 2031 Tomozawa, Yukari 25737 totmozawa Ells, Any 25902 Amy.Ellis 1034 Valex-cray, Sarah 25737 totmozawa Edman, David 25651 dfeldman 2032 Van Hassel, Vincent 25752 vanhasse Franadoz, Mercedos 27890 m0744 Pkir X4 Volaire, Michael 28190 movohain Franadoz, Mercedos 27890 maaifins 1066 Walker, Lenore 25724 walkerle Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2066 R ECRUTMENTADM Phone Email 2023 gjazyle1 Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 27913 giadu 1074 Kalam, Shorene (ADM) 25711 kaland 2030 ggazyle1 Garcia-Lavin, Barbar 25732 janotetg0 1004 Kalam, Shorene (ADM) </td <td>,</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>,</td> <td>_</td> <td>- i</td> <td>ORL 2210</td>	,				,	_	- i	ORL 2210
Darfman, William 25710 dorfman 1111 Thompson, Isabel 25602 iithompson Damagan, Mindy 25781 mdunagan 2031 Tonozawa, Yukari 25755 tomozawa Bisk, Amy 25902 Amy,Ellis 1034 Valanzuel, Jessica 25737 (pi d37) Faust, Jan 25561 dfeldman 2032 Valansek, Vincent 25752 vanlassek Frimaini, Maria 25668 mf245 1057 Waguespack, Angela 25719 waguespack Frinaini, Maria 25689 mar145 1066 Walker, Lenore 25724 walkergan Frenud, Robert 25668 rffcrund 2048A Gayle, Gregory 25003 gggsyla Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 27917 ggreinla 20266 Guanche, Chris 27132 ceguanche Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 25714 gold 1074 Kalan 5702 parez Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 25714 gold ench 1053 Noriga, Anthony 26002 anorigd </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>_</td> <td></td> <td>1027</td>						_		1027
Danagan, Mindy 25781 mdmagan 2031 Tomozava, Yukari 27555 tomozava Ellis, Anny 25902 Amy, Ellis 1034 Valenzuela, Jessica 25737 jr637 Stast, Jan 25513 f.faust 1062 Valexzuela, Jessica 25783 vallacy Feldman, David 25651 dfcldman 2032 Van Hassel, Vincent 25783 vallacy Fernandez, Mercedes 27844 m1934 Pitr 242 Volaire, Michael 28190 movolaire Firmandez, Mercedes 27897 anafirms 1066 Walker, Lenore 27274 walkert Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUTMENT/ADM Phone Email Ferund, Robert 25608 rfreund 2048A Gayle, Gregory 25903 gggayle1 Gidshen, Charles 25715 goldench 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0 Golden, Charles 25715 goldench 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0	,		A					2034
Ellis, Any 25902 Amy, Ellis 1034 Valenzuela, Jessica 25737 (jr637) Faust, Jan 25713 jfaust 1065 Valley-Gray, Sarah 25783 Valley-Gray, Sarah Fernandez, Mercedes 27804 mf734 Prkr 242 Volaire, Michael 28190 mrwolait Finani, Maria 25651 difeldman 2003 Valley-Gray, Sarah 25724 walkers Finani, Maria 25897 anaifins 1066 Walker, Lenore 25724 walkerf Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENT/ADM Phone Emait Gateia-Lavin, Barbara 27917 ggarciala 2026A Gaunche, Chris 27132 eguanche Giodon, Charles 25714 gold nob 1055 Norlega, Anthony 26902 anorietgi Goldscheach, Mary (Allie) 25899 mholschb Phrtz Phone Emait Goldscheach, Mary (Allie) 25874 miarusi 2073 Espinoza, Esther 25726 eespinoza <						_	ithompson	2040A
Faust, Jan 25713 jfaust 1065 Valley-Gray, Sarah 25783 valleygr Feldman, David 25651 dfeldman 2032 Van Hasselt, Vincent 25752 vanhasse Fernandez, Mercedes 27804 mf734 Pht242 Voltaire, Michael 28190 mvoltair Finnian, Maria 25659 mf745 1057 Waguespack, Angela 25719 waguespack Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENT/ADM Phone Email Forund, Robert 25608 rfreund 2048.6 Gayle, Gregory 25903 gggyle1 Goldsen, Charles 25714 gold on 1074 Kalam, Sherene (ADM) 2512 eguanche Goldsen, Charles 25714 gold on 1074 Kalam, Sherene (ADM) 2521 kalam Goldsen, Charles 25714 gold on 1074 Kalam, Sherene (ADM) 2521 kalam Goldsen, Charles 25734 miarussi 2038 Kalam, Sherene (ADM) 25762 perezetinizer, Antain	<i>Q</i> , <i>Y</i>		×		,	_	tomozawa	1100A
Feldman, David 25651 dfeldman 2032 Van Hasseh, Vincent 25752 vanhase Fernandez, Mercedes 27804 mf934 Prtr 242 Volaire, Michael 28190 mroolai Fins, Ana 25897 anaifins 1066 Walker, Lenore 25724 walkerle Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUTIMENT/ADM Phone Emin Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUTIMENT/ADM Phone Emin Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 27917 garcia-Lavin, Barbara 27132 eguanche Gibson, Douglas 25652 gibsondp 1065 Hubbell, Jessica 25812 iphubel Jold, Steven 25714 gold 1075 Kaland 25602 anorieg0 Holschbach, Mary (Allie) 25899 mholschb Pkr 228 Perz, Carlos 25702 perz Harres, Melanie 25734 miaruss 2038 Karz, Antony 25766 eceptinoza Karz, Veloso, Elda	lis, Amy		Amy.Ellis	1034	Valenzuela, Jessica	_	jv637	1028
Fernandez, Mercedes 27804 m/934 Prkr 242 Voltaire, Michael 28190 mvoltair Finnani, Maria 25689 mn245 1057 Waguespack, Angela 25719 waguespack Finnani, Maria 25689 anafiras 1066 Walker, Lenore 25724 waguespack Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENTADM Phone Email Freund, Robert 25608 rfreund 20448 Gayle, Gregory 25903 gggavle1 Gibson, Douglas 25552 gibsondp 1065 Hubbell, Jessica 25832 jibubbel Golden, Charles 25714 gold nord Nark, Sherne (ADM) 25721 kaland Golden, Charles 25714 goldench 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0 Golden, Charles 25714 miarusi 2038 Christ 25702 percz filler, Donna (ABA) 27574 diarusis 2038 Christ 25716 ceespinoza fungers	ust, Jan	25713	jfaust	1062	Valley-Gray, Sarah	25783	valleygr	2073
Finniani, Maria 25689 mf245 1057 Waguespack, Angela 25719 waguespa Finns, Ana 25897 anaffms 1066 Walker, Lencre 25724 walkerb Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENT/ADM Phone Email Foreund, Robert 25608 rfreund 2048A Gayle, Gregory 25903 ggayle 1 Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 27017 garciala 20266 Guenche, Chris 27132 cguanche Gidson, Douglas 25552 gibsondp 1065 Hubell, Jessica 25832 jhubbell Gidden, Charles 25715 goldench 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0 Gioleshoch, Mary (Allie) 25899 mholschb Prkr 228 Perce, Carlos 25702 perce Jarussi, Melanie 27734 miarussi 2038 Garussi, Veloso, Elda 25652/25804 veloso Miami 1271/058 Espinoza, Esther 25726 cecespinoza </td <td>ldman, David</td> <td>25651</td> <td>dfeldman</td> <td>2032</td> <td>Van Hasselt, Vincent</td> <td>25752</td> <td>vanhasse</td> <td>1079</td>	ldman, David	25651	dfeldman	2032	Van Hasselt, Vincent	25752	vanhasse	1079
Finniani, Maria 25689 mf245 1057 Waguespack, Angela 25719 waguespa Fins, Ana 25897 anaifins 1066 Walker, Lencre 25724 walkerd Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENT/ADM Phone Email Forund, Robert 25608 rfreund 2048A Gayle, Gregory 25903 ggayle 1 Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 27917 ggarciala 2026A Guanche, Chris 27132 cguanche Gold, Steven 25714 gold 1074 Kalam, Sherene (ADM) 25721 kalam Golden, Charles 25715 goldench 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0 Jungersen, Tara, Chair 25764 diy200 2024 CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGY Phone Email Kant, Shannon 25725 shannon karl ORL 221D/1058 Spinoza, Esther 25726 cespinoza Kant, Jaan iaas 1035 MASTERS PROGRAMS Phone Email K	rnandez, Mercedes	27804	mf934	Prkr 242	Voltaire, Michael	28190	mvoltair	Prkr 230
Fins, Ana 25897 anaifins 1066 Walker, Lenore 25724 walkerle Formoso, Diana 23772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENTADM Phone Email Formoso, Diana 23772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENTADM Phone Email Gracia-Lavin, Barbara 27917 garciala 2026A Guanche, Chris 27132 cguanche Gibson, Douglas 25652 gibbondp 1065 Hubbell, Jessica 25721 kalam Golden, Charles 25715 gold anch 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0 Holse, Mary (Allie) 25899 mholse, bh Pritz 28 Perez, Carlos 25702 perez Iarussi, Melanie 25734 miarussi 2038 Iarussi, Melanie 25734 miarussi 2038 Iarussi, Melanie 25744 tj2500 2024 CLINCAL PSYCHOLOGY Phone Email Kanzh, Veloso, Elda	miani, Maria	25689	mf245	1057	Waguespack, Angela	25719	waguespa	2070
Formoso, Diana 25772 formoso 2068 RECRUITMENT/ADM Phone Email Ferund, Robert 25608 rffreund 2048A, Gayle, Gregory 25903 ggayle1 Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 227917 garciala 2026A Quanche, Chris 271132 cguanche Gibson, Douglas 25652 gibsondp 1065 Hubbell, Jessica 25832 jhubbell Golde, Charles 25715 goldench 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0 Holschbach, Mary (Allie) 25899 mholschb Prix 228 Perez, Carlos 25702 perez Jungersen, Tara, Chair 25754 donnargu 2079 Jungersen, Tara, Chair 25652/25804 veloso Miami 127/1058 Espinoza, Esther 25726 ceespinoza Karl, Shannon 25725 shannonkari ORL 210/1058 Vasell, Cavell 25749 eavelLvasell Karl, Man 2552 skalt 2072 Lewixei, Standa 25799 bi1174 <td>ns, Ana</td> <td>25897</td> <td>anaifins</td> <td>1066</td> <td></td> <td>25724</td> <td>walkerle</td> <td>2030A</td>	ns, Ana	25897	anaifins	1066		25724	walkerle	2030A
Freund, Robert 25608 rfreund 2048A Gargin Lavin, Barbara 25903 ggayle 1 Garcia-Lavin, Barbara 27917 garciala 2026A Guanche, Chris 27132 cguanche Gibson, Douglas 25562 gibsondp 1065 Hubbell, Jessica 25832 jihubbell Golde, Charles 25714 gold 1074 Kalam, Sherene (ADM) 25721 kalamd Golde, Charles 25715 goldench 1055 Noriega, Anthony 26902 anorieg0 Hillier, Donna (ABA) 27264 donnangu 2079 2700 perez, anorieg0 rarussi, Melanie 25754 tj290 2024 CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGY Phone Email Kanz, Shannon 25725 shannon.karl ORL 221D/1058 Espinoza, Esther 25726 cespinoza Kasi, Iryna ikasi 1035 MASTERS PROGRAMS Phone Email Kasi, Iryna ikasi 1035 MASTERS PROGRAMS Phone Espinoza, Esther 25700 cs17	,					_		Room
Garcia-Lavin, Barbara27917garciala2026AGunche, Chris27132coguancheGibson, Douglas25652gibsondp1065Hubbell, Isesica25832jhubbellGold, Steven25714gold1074Kalam, Sherene (ADM)25721kalamdGolden, Charles25715goldench1055Noriega, Anthony26902anorieg0Holschbach, Mary (Allie)25899mholschbPrkr 228Perez, Carlos25702perezHillier, Donna (ABA)27264donangu2079CProseEmailJungersen, Tara, Chair25754tj2902024CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailKarzki-Veloso, Elda52652/25804velosoMiami 127/1058Espinoza, Esther25726cespinozaKarl, Shannon25725shannon.karlORL 2211/1058Vassell, Cavell25749cavell.vassellKasti, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKastel, Alan25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25704jp1443Kaher, J. Alan25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740qanacyKohen, William25653jlandyPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709ces1747Landy, Justin25655jlandyPrkr 243Sokolowski, Connie25826osullivaMas, Justin25655jmaki2037MEGRGADUATEMASTERSPhoneEmailMaki, Justin25655jmaki	,					_		
Gibson, Douglas25652gibsondp1065Hubbell, Jessica25832jhubbellGold, Steven25714gold1074Kalam, Sterene (ADM)25721kalamGolden, Charles25715goldench1055Noriega, Anthony26902anorieg0Holschbach, Mary (Allie)25899mholschbPrk 228Perez, Carlos25702perezHillier, Donna (ABA)27264donnangu2079anarusi2079anarusi, Melanie25734miarussiJaurgersen, Tara, Chair25764ij2902024CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailKanzki-Veloso, Elda52652/25804velosoMiami 127/1058Espinoza, Esther25726ecespinozaKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKasi, IrynaKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bil174Kennedy, Thomas25807Ktom2026BPompitels, Junine25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrk 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Lashley, Lisa25866kohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zewoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2033SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMarinez, Ana25847wmckibben2073Schenck, Regina258757rschenckMerin, Chair25799 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>_</td> <td></td> <td>2078A</td>						_		2078A
Gold, Steven25714gold1074Kalam, Sherene (ADM)25721kalandGolden, Charles25715goldench1055Noriega, Anthony26902anorieg0Holschbach, Mary (Allie)25899mholschbPhr 228Perez, Carlos25702perezHiller, Donna (ABA)27264donnangu2079Jungersen, Tara, Chair2774(290)2024CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailKanzki-Veloso, Elda52652/25804velosoMiami 127/1058Espinoza, Esther25726ecespinozaKaraki, Shannon25725shannonkarlORL 221D/1058Levine, Brenda25749cavell.vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKanedy, Thomas25807ktoll2072Levine, Brenda25704ij1443Konnedy, Thomas25807ktoll2026BPompilus, Junine25704ij1443Kabler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740quancyKochen, William25654wkochenPhr 248Skolovski, Connie25709cs/147Landy, Justin25654jlandyPhr 243OSUllivan, Suzane25826osullivaMaki, Justin25655jmaki2073Schenck, Regina25777rschenckMaki, Justin25651imaindi2073NcBRORADU/TE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMarinez, Ana25847wmckibben2073Schenck, Regin					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_		
Golden, Charles25715goldench1055Noriega, Anthony26902anorieg0Holschbach, Mary (Allie)25899mholschbPrkr 228Prez, Carlos25702prezzHillier, Donna (ABA)27264donnangu2079Prezz, Carlos25702prezzJarussi, Melanie25734miarussi2038PhoneEmailJungersen, Tara, Chair25764tj2902024CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailKanzki-Veloso, Elda5265225804velosoMiami 127/1058Espinoza, Esther25726cesejinozaKasi, Irynaikasi1073MASTERS PROCRAMSPhoneEmailStasseli, Cavell25749cavell vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROCRAMSPhoneEmailStasseli, Cavell25749cavell vassellKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bil174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom20268Pompilus, Junine25740qnancyKöhler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740qnancyLashly, Lisa25886lkohn1111Zawoyski, Connie25709cs1747Lawis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SUHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMarinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Rugeiro, Jeanne25863jruggierMenon, Madhavi27935moriage1073SUHPORT STAFFPhoneEmail						_		2010
Holschbach, Mary (Allie)25899mholschbPrkr 228Perez, Carlos25702perezHillier, Donna (ABA)27264donanagu2079 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>_</td> <td></td> <td>2083</td>						_		2083
Hillier, Donna (ABA)27264donnangu2079Iarussi, Melanie25734miarussi2038Jungersen, Tara, Chair25764ij2902024CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailKanzki-Veloso, Elda52652/25804velosoMiami 12/1058Espinoza, Esther25726eespinozaKarl, Shannon25725shannon.karlORL 221D/1058Vassell, Cavell25749cavell vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKastell, Alan25723katell2072Cuvin, Brenda25799bl174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25704jp1443Kobler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740quancyKochen, William25653jlandyPrkr 244Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Stubs, Natasha25891ns183Lashey, Lisa25886Ikohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243OSullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMatinz, Ana25831anamarti1037Rugeiror, Jeanne28063jruggierMatinz, Ana25831anamarti1037Burgeiro, Jeanne28063jruggierMartinz, Ana25735moragne1073Schenck, Regina25777rschenckMartinz, Ana25831anamart	olden, Charles		goldench			_	anorieg0	2030
Iarussi, Melanie25734miarussi2038Jungersen, Tara, Chair25764tj2902024CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailKanzki-Veloso, Elda5265225804velosoMiami 1271/058Espinoza, Esther25726eespinozaKarl, Shannon25725shannon.karlORL 221D/1058Vassell25749cavell vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799b1174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2020BPompilus, Junine25740jp1443Kibler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740quancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Subbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25886lkohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMatinez, Ana25831anamarti1037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)2573winehenckMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25714<	olschbach, Mary (Allie)	25899	mholschb	Prkr 228	Perez, Carlos	25702	perez	20260
Jungersen, Tara, Chair25764ij2902024CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailKanzki-Veloso, Elda52652/25804velosoMiami 127/1058Espinoza, Esther25726eespinozaKarl, Shannon25725shannon.karlORL 221D/1058Vassell, Cavell25749cavell.vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1033MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bl174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPtrk 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPtrk 244Subbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25886Ikohn1111Zavoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSY CHOLOGYPhoneEmailMatinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne25826osullivaMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne25757rschenckMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904awensi2041Cosalvo, Toni (Finance)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904awensi2041Cosalvo, Toni (Finance)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904awensi <t< td=""><td>illier, Donna (ABA)</td><td>27264</td><td>donnangu</td><td>2079</td><td></td><td></td><td>1</td><td></td></t<>	illier, Donna (ABA)	27264	donnangu	2079			1	
Karzki-Veloso, Elda52652/25804velosoMiami 127/1058Espinoza, Esther25726eespinozaKarzki-Veloso, Elda25725shannon.karlORL 221D/1058Vassell, Cavell25749cavell.vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bil174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom206BPompilus, Junine25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 244Subbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashey, Lisa25806lkohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis203SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMaki, Justin25605jmaki2073UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne25826osulivaMoragne, Timothy25732moragne1073SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25732nierenbe1066Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712yceellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Conslavo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparolFlex/TampFreyre, Eried (EVAL)25816freyrePowell, Patrick25881spoland	russi, Melanie	25734	miarussi	2038				
Karl, Shannon25725shannon.karlORL 221D/1058Vassell, Cavell25749cavell.vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bl174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25704(pjp1443)Kibler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesda, Nancy25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Stubbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSY CHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sulivan, Suzanne25826osulivanMaki, Justin25605jmaki2033SCHOOL PSY CHOLOGYPhoneEmailMaki, Justin25605jmaki2033Schenck, Regina25757rschenckMaki, Justin25605jmaki2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMatinez, Ana2581anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jiruggierMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1073Schenck, Regina25777rschenckMoragne, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailNinere, B, Barry25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance) <td< td=""><td>ngersen, Tara, Chair</td><td>25764</td><td>tj290</td><td>2024</td><td>CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGY</td><td>Phone</td><td>Email</td><td>Room</td></td<>	ngersen, Tara, Chair	25764	tj290	2024	CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGY	Phone	Email	Room
Karl, Shannon25725shannon.karlORL 221D/1058Vassell, Cavell25749cavell.vassellKasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bl174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25704(pjp1443)Kibler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesda, Nancy25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Stubbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSY CHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sulivan, Suzanne25826osulivanMaki, Justin25605jmaki2033SCHOOL PSY CHOLOGYPhoneEmailMaki, Justin25605jmaki2033Schenck, Regina25757rschenckMaki, Justin25605jmaki2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMatinez, Ana2581anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jiruggierMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1073Schenck, Regina25777rschenckMoragne, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailNinere, B, Barry25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance) <td< td=""><td>anzki-Veloso, Elda</td><td>52652/25804</td><td>veloso</td><td>Miami 127/1058</td><td>Espinoza, Esther</td><td>25726</td><td>eespinoza</td><td>2020</td></td<>	anzki-Veloso, Elda	52652/25804	veloso	Miami 127/1058	Espinoza, Esther	25726	eespinoza	2020
Kasi, Irynaikasi1035MASTERS PROGRAMSPhoneEmailKatell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bl174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25704jp1443Kibler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Subbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25886lkohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jiruggierMcKibben, Bradley25735moragne1073Achenck, Regina25757rschenckMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25712ycoellpMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prk 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25736epaina2071Prk 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkOwens, Anna25904aowensl2041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparolFlex						_		2026
Katell, Alan25723katell2072Levine, Brenda25799bl174Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25704jp1443Kibler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Stubbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25777rschenckMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenNiorenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniPooland, Scott25781spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25763KirsigainesdePowell, Patrick25787ppowell12060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763KrissQuintar, Bady25751badyq		20120			,	_		Room
Kennedy, Thomas25807ktom2026BPompilus, Junine25704jp1443Kibler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jalandyPrkr 247Stubbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25886lkohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037Schenck, Regina25757rschenckMethop, Madhavi27988manarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25712ycoellpMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwen, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniPaland, Scott25881spoland1065Izzi, Joreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25787 <td< td=""><td></td><td>25722</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>_</td><td></td><td></td></td<>		25722				_		
Kibler, Jeffrey25879kibler1072Quesada, Nancy25740qnancyKochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Connie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Stubbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25886Ikohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggieroMcKibben, Bradley25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25757rschenckMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparolFlex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25785krissQuintar, Bady25757badyq2066Larleur, Thomas22149tlafleur						_		2077A
Kochen, William25654wkochenPrkr 248Sokolowski, Conie25709cs1747Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Stubbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25886lkohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMatinez, Ana25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggieroMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMenon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparolFlex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePoland, Scott25787powell, Patrick25787powell2066Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763Kriss						_		2081
Landy, Justin25653jlandyPrkr 247Stubbs, Natasha25891ns183Lashley, Lisa25886lkohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMoragne, Timothy27938madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniPao, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25787ppowell12060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur						_		2081
Lashley, Lisa25886İkohn1111Zawoyski, Pat25720zawoyskiLewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniPao, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25787ppowell12060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	,							2014
Lewis, John, Chair25729lewis2023SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGYPhoneEmailMa, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivaMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMenon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25757badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur			<i>.</i>			_	ns183	2081B
Ma, Mindy27934mmindyPrkr 243O'Sullivan, Suzanne25826osullivanMaki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMenon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25787ppowell12060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	ashley, Lisa	25886	lkohn	1111	Zawoyski, Pat	25720	zawoyski	2081
Maki, Justin25605jmaki2037UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERSPhoneEmailMartinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMenon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25787ppowell2060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	ewis, John, Chair	25729	lewis	2023	SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY	Phone	Email	Room
Martinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMenon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25757badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	a, Mindy	27934	mmindy	Prkr 243	O'Sullivan, Suzanne	25826	osulliva	2081
Martinez, Ana25831anamarti1037Ruggiero, Jeanne28063jruggierMcKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMenon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25757badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	aki, Justin	25605	imaki	2037	UNDERGRADUATE/MASTERS	Phone	Email	Room
McKibben, Bradley25847wmckibben2073ASchenck, Regina25757rschenckMenon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparolFlex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25787ppowell2060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		-			_		227
Menon, Madhavi27988madhaviPrkr 239SUPPORT STAFFPhoneEmailMoragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparolFlex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25787ppowell2060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur						_		
Moragne, Timothy25735moragne1075Allen, Bill (Finance)25785whallenMunoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparolFlex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25787ppowell1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur						_		2014
Munoz, James R.28070jm2701Prkr 237Berner, Kirk (Student Support)25727kirkNierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	,		madhavi				Email	Room
Nierenberg, Barry25732nierenbe1056Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)25712ycoellpOwens, Anna25904aowens12041Consalvo, Toni (Finance)27114ctoniParo, Carly25736cparo1Flex/TampaFreyre, Erised (EVAL)25816freyrePoland, Scott25881spoland1063Izzi, Doreen (Clinic)25788gainesdePowell, Patrick25787ppowell12060Kriss, Marilyn (WP)25763krissmQuintar, Bady25751badyq2066LaFleur, Thomas22149tlafleur	oragne, Timothy	25735	moragne	1075	Allen, Bill (Finance)	25785	whallen	1078
Owens, Anna 25904 a owens1 2041 Consalvo, Toni (Finance) 27114 ctoni Paro, Carly 25736 cparol Flex/Tampa Freyre, Erised (EVAL) 25816 freyre Poland, Scott 25881 spoland 1063 Izzi, Doreen (Clinic) 25788 gainesde Powell, Patrick 25787 ppowell1 2060 Kriss, Marilyn (WP) 25763 krissm Quintar, Bady 25751 badyq 2066 LaFleur, Thomas 22149 tlafleur	unoz, James R.	28070	jm2701	Prkr 237	Berner, Kirk (Student Support)	25727	kirk	2018
Paro, Carly 25736 cparo1 Flex/Tampa Freyre, Erised (EVAL) 25816 freyre Poland, Scott 25881 spoland 1063 Izzi, Doreen (Clinic) 25788 gainesde Powell, Patrick 25787 ppowell1 2060 Kriss, Marilyn (WP) 25763 krissm Quintar, Bady 25751 badyq 2066 LaFleur, Thomas 22149 tlafleur	ierenberg, Barry	25732	nierenbe	1056	Coello, Yvette (Dean's Office)	25712	ycoellp	2020
Paro, Carly 25736 cparo1 Flex/Tampa Freyre, Erised (EVAL) 25816 freyre Poland, Scott 25881 spoland 1063 Izzi, Doreen (Clinic) 25788 gainesde Powell, Patrick 25787 ppowell1 2060 Kriss, Marilyn (WP) 25763 krissm Quintar, Bady 25751 badyq 2066 LaFleur, Thomas 22149 tlafleur	wens, Anna	25904	aowens1	2041	Consalvo, Toni (Finance)	27114	ctoni	1080
Poland, Scott 25881 spoland 1063 Izzi, Doreen (Clinic) 25788 gainesde Powell, Patrick 25787 ppowell1 2060 Kriss, Marilyn (WP) 25763 krissm Quintar, Bady 25751 badyq 2066 LaFleur, Thomas 22149 tlafleur		25736	cparol	Flex/Tampa		25816	freyre	2017
Powell, Patrick 25787 ppowell1 2060 Kriss, Marilyn (WP) 25763 krissm Quintar, Bady 25751 badyq 2066 LaFleur, Thomas 22149 tlafleur			<u> </u>			_	gainesde	1123
Quintar, Bady 25751 badyq 2066 LaFleur, Thomas 22149 tlafleur			<u> </u>			_	krissm	2014
			<u></u>			_		1082
Takkauni 11Ki 257 Lores, Didila 25701 diores								2029
Reitman, David 25717 reitmand 2035 Munoz, Lee (Student Support) 25803 mleonisa							mleonisa	2025
						_		
						_	stacpalm	2015A
	livar, Emily Georgia	25895	esalivar	1039		_	nurit	MSC218
						25782	mdstokes	2016
					Clinic Intake - 25823		NSU Student Cou	aseling-2705
Create a ticket using the NSU Service Manager-Icon on computer desktop Help Desk - 24357	Create a ticket using the NSU Servi	ice Manager-Icor	n on computer de	esktop	Help Desk - 24357			
2. Call ext. 20777 to have Stategic Support create a ticket for you Maltz Rm Reservations-25763			-					

NOTES